# Reshaping Approaches to Sustainable Peacebuilding and Development in Fragile States

Part I: Nexus between Unethical Leadership and State Fragility

Geneva Paper 26/20

Dr Gervais Rufyikiri August 2020



# Reshaping Approaches to Sustainable Peacebuilding and Development in Fragile States

Part I: Nexus between Unethical Leadership and State Fragility

**Geneva Paper 26/20** Dr Gervais Rufyikiri August 2020

The author would like to thank Ms Lauren Anderson, Dr Stef Vandeginste, Dr Jean-Marc Rickli and Mr Peter Cunningham for their helpful comments on the manuscript of this article. Reshaping Approaches to Sustainable Peacebuilding and Development in Fragile States

## The Geneva Centre for Security Policy

The Geneva Centre for Security Policy (GCSP) is an international foundation established in 1995, with 52 member states, for the primary purpose of promoting peace, security and international cooperation through executive education, applied policy research and dialogue. The GCSP trains government officials, diplomats, military officers, international civil servants and NGO and private sector staff in pertinent fields of international peace and security.

## The Geneva Papers and l'Esprit de Genève

With its vocation for peace, Geneva is the city where states, international organisations, NGOs and the academic community, working together, have the possibility of creating the essential conditions for debate and concrete action. The Geneva Papers intend to serve the same goal by promoting a platform for constructive and substantive dialogue.

## **Geneva Papers Research Series**

The Geneva Papers Research Series is a set of publications offered by the GCSP.

The Geneva Papers Research Series seeks to analyse international security issues through an approach that combines policy analysis and academic rigour. It encourages reflection on new and traditional security issues, such as the globalisation of security, new threats to international security, conflict trends and conflict management, transatlantic and European security, the role of international institutions in security governance and human security. The Research Series offers innovative analyses, case studies, policy prescriptions and critiques, to encourage global discussion.

Drafts are peer-reviewed by the GCSP Review Committee.

All Geneva Papers are available online at www.gcsp.ch/global-insights#publications

For further information, please contact: publications@gcsp.ch

Copyright © Geneva Centre for Security Policy, 2020

ISBN: 978-2-88947-109-6

## **About the Author**

**Dr Gervais Rufyikiri** has diversified experience in both academic research and politics. A former President of the Senate of Burundi (2005-2010) and Vice-President of Burundi (2010-2015), he contributed to the building of post-conflict institutions in that country. As a researcher he has written many scientific articles in the domains of agriculture, the environment and politics. His publications on Burundi dealing with the issues of peacebuilding, corruption and partnerships with donors were written while he was a scholar-in-residence at the University of Antwerp in 2015-2016. Since 2017 he has been an executive-in-residence at the Geneva Centre for Security Policy. He was educated in Burundi and Belgium, and holds a doctorate in Biological, Agricultural and Environmental Engineering obtained in 2000 at the Catholic University of Louvain, Belgium.

The views expressed in the publication do not necessarily reflect those of the project's supporters or of anyone who provided input to, or commented on, earlier drafts.

## Contents

Ex	Executive Summary	
١.	Introduction	9
١١.	Conceptual insights into ethical leadership	13
.	Unethical leadership behaviour and political crises	16
	A. Divisive politics, grievances and political instability B. Constitutional crises	
	C. Corruption D. Unethical leaders' rhetoric and mass killings Dehumanising hate speech People's response to leaders' hate speech and incentives	
IV.	Learning from history	29
V.	Conclusion	36
En	dnotes	37
Ge	neva Papers Research Series	46

## **Executive summary**

There is evidence that fragile states are far from achieving the peace and security goals enshrined in the UN's 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development. Ineffective leadership, weak institutions, poor governance and insecurity are the striking features of fragile states, and the impact of state fragility often extends beyond national borders. Whether affected by terrorism. large numbers of both internally and externally displaced persons, increased international solicitation for humanitarian aid or other problems. a fragile state is never an island by itself. Despite the international community's efforts to help fragile states improve their governance, build effective institutions and sustain peace, only limited progress has been made. This paper discusses the challenges facing ethical leadership, especially in the choice of policies and decision-making regarding their implementation, and highlights key features of the nexus between unethical leadership and (often violent) political crises. It argues that the unethical behaviour of leaders is the root cause of state fragility and suggests the reshaping of approaches to peacebuilding efforts in order to cultivate ethical leadership in fragile states.

## I. Introduction

Peace and security are the core of the United Nations (UN) Sustainable Development Goal (SDG) 16, which states, "Promote peaceful and inclusive societies for sustainable development, provide access to justice for all and build effective, accountable and inclusive institutions at all levels".<sup>1</sup> Its achievement should create lasting positive change towards achieving dignity, justice and prosperity for all the people of the world. However, the fragility prevailing in some states hinders the full achievement of this ambitious agenda, because it has an adverse impact on every single SDG,<sup>2</sup> pushing fragile states towards failure.

In the absence of a consensus on the definition of state fragility, the list of fragile states varies according to the institution that defines them. The World Bank has narrowly defined a fragile state as one characterised by weak institutional capacity and/or seriously affected by violent conflict.<sup>3</sup> By the end of 2018 there were 36 countries and territories on the World Bank's list of fragile states, most of which (20) were located in Africa.<sup>4</sup> The 2018 Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) fragility framework based on five dimensions of fragility – political, societal, economic, environmental and security-related – identified a total of 58 fragile states, of which 27 were seen as chronically fragile.<sup>5</sup> The Fragile States Index 2019 annual report indicates that 119 out of 178 countries lie between the "warning" and "very high alert" categories of fragility.<sup>6</sup>

There is evidence that fragile states have fallen behind more stable ones and are far from achieving SDG 16,<sup>7</sup> regardless of the definition used to identify them. Fragile states cannot recover on their own because their ability to self-organise, act and develop is limited<sup>8</sup> and, left to themselves, pose an immediate threat to world order. Countries with the highest fragility indices, such as Yemen, Somalia, South Sudan, Syria, the Democratic Republic of the Congo (DRC), the Central African Republic (CAR), Chad, Sudan and Afghanistan,<sup>10</sup> are also defined as the most corrupt states and are generally run by authoritarian regimes.<sup>11</sup> They are also ranked at the bottom in the index on gender equality and inclusiveness, which are other critically important factors in evaluating a country's performance.<sup>12</sup> Violently disputed elections<sup>13</sup> and changes to or the circumvention of countries' constitutions to extend presidential terms in office, even though most people support term limits and resist what are referred to as "constitutional coups",<sup>14</sup> are worrying phenomena that fuel insecurity, especially in fragile states. Such abuses of the fundamental principles of democracy, the rule of law and human rights could be prevented by properly working and independent state institutions, in particular parliament and the judiciary, if they were able to fulfil their missions freely. The independence of these institutions and of other so-called independent institutions, such as independent national human rights commissions, is a theoretical but not a practical reality.<sup>15</sup> Political manipulation and the stranglehold that executive power has over independent institutions are the major factors that limit the effectiveness of democratic control of the public sector in fragile states.<sup>16</sup>

State fragility is a matter of concern to the UN member states who committed themselves to "leaving no one behind" in their implementation of the SDGs.<sup>17</sup> One month before the SDGs' adoption, UN member states pledged through the Addis Ababa Action Agenda that the international community would revitalise a global partnership in the spirit of solidarity.<sup>18</sup> The UN has emphasised the need to address less-developed countries' specific needs.<sup>19</sup> For fragile states, peace and security require priority action because, in their absence, violence and insecurity cause serious harm to society, create multiple challenges and ultimately have a destructive impact on a country's development. Moreover, the impact of state fragility is felt beyond national borders. The propensity of fragile states to breed terrorism,<sup>20</sup> cause trans-continental mass migration<sup>21</sup> and refugee flows,<sup>22</sup> and politically align themselves with authoritarian powers is disrupting global security and order.<sup>23</sup>

Donor-driven legal and institutional reforms are typically introduced in fragile states mostly to fulfil conditionality requirements in order to access development assistance,<sup>24</sup> particularly in the aftermath of conflicts and civil wars. The aim is to help them improve their governance systems, build effective institutions and sustain peace. However, the enforcement of reforms by domestic leaders remains poor in many fragile states. For example, the international community's investment in peace and democracy consolidation turned post-war Burundi into an exemplary test case for the UN Peacebuilding Commission.<sup>25</sup> Various well-known independent international organisations introduced capacity-building and reform programmes, e.g. the Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars, with the Burundi Leadership Training Programme as a local partner,<sup>26</sup> and traditional partners like the Netherlands through the Burundi-Netherlands Security Sector Development programme.<sup>27</sup> The country has seen shortlived improvements and has been showcased as a success story. However, the gains were not sustained, but later reversed with stunning speed following the country's relapse into the political crisis of 2015. Since then, authoritarianism has been strengthening in Burundi. Many other states are trapped in stagnant fragility, only moving slightly forward, and then backward again in terms of political stability and economic progress, despite substantial international assistance.<sup>28</sup> The fact is that most current peacebuilding strategies can only help to ensure the absence of destructive violence, leading to what Mahmoud<sup>29</sup> has described as a negative peace.

The disproportionality between international efforts to assist fragile states and the poor results achieved suggests that international partners need to develop more efficient approaches and strategies, and that fragile states and their partners should address the root causes and drivers of state fragility.<sup>30</sup> The entry point for successful stabilisation is the identification of the real circumstances that prevent fragile states from fully participating in the benefits of development. Political crises, corruption, and other indicators of bad governance are just the tip of the iceberg. In many fragile states leaders lack the practical experience and technical skills required for effective public management, either because they emerged from rebellions (in the case of Burundi), or because the state is young (in the case of South Sudan), or because a new leadership emerged after the opposition had won elections after decades of dictatorial regimes (in the cases of Gambia and the DRC). An excessively burdensome and bureaucratic public administration within an inappropriate governance structure (at one extreme characterised by highly centralised and personalised public power, and at the other extreme by loosely coordinated and fragmented public services) is another source of bad governance (in the case of DRC).<sup>31</sup>

Currently, technical capacity-building and legal and institutional reforms have received much attention from the international community to address governance challenges in fragile states.<sup>32</sup> However, from what I experienced as a prominent political personality in Burundi between 2005 and 2015 (see "About the author", above), international assistance programmes stumble by neglecting to tackle "adaptive challenges",<sup>33</sup> such as ethical issues, because these issues are more complex and more resistant to quick fixes than technical ones. No adequate responses have yet been developed to build ethical leadership, while the decline of personal ethical sensitivity is a root cause of bad governance, poor progress in development and frequent crises in fragile states.<sup>34</sup> Sharing lessons learned from her experience in leading a post-conflict fragile country, Ellen Johnson-Sirleaf,<sup>35</sup> the former president of Liberia, stated that an ethics base is the most critical aspect of any attempt to build national leadership capacities. This suggests the need to introduce leadership ethics education as basic to any attempts to resolve the challenges of state fragility.

The aim of this paper is to discuss issues of peace and security, leadership, and governance in fragile states. It is centred on the challenges of ethical leadership, especially in the choice of, decision-making regarding and implementation of policies. Part I of the two-part study contains a background description of the nexus between unethical leadership and state fragility. Part II discusses a sustainable solution to the challenges of ethical leadership consisting of a comprehensive educational programme on ethics. After this introduction, Part I first discusses conceptual insights into ethical leadership, then highlights key features of the nexus between unethical leadership and state fragility. The fate of leaders who have misgoverned their countries and the international reputation of exceptional role models for ethical leadership are also discussed to draw lessons from history on the prominent role of ethical decisions, not only for the stability and prosperity of states, but also for the integrity of the leaders themselves. The paper contributes to the literature on understanding the phenomenon of state fragility and suggests reshaping existing peacebuilding approaches to reverse current governance trends in fragile states. The arguments that are presented are primarily based on the author's own reflections on and experience of leadership and governance issues gained from his role as a former leader in a particular fragile state, Burundi, supported by relevant data and ideas from the literature and discussions with colleagues.

## II. Conceptual insights into ethical leadership

Analysed extensively from different perspectives in a wide variety of disciplines,<sup>36</sup> the concept of leadership is presented as a topic that gathers a wide range of evidence reflected in a broad typology that is distinguished by specific qualifiers. Each qualifier identifies the leader in relation to his/ her attributes, including cognitive capacities and skills, personality, motives, social skills, task skills, self-belief and self-knowledge.<sup>37</sup> The leader's relationship to the ethical is one of these specific qualifiers.

Several definitions of ethical leadership have been formulated in the literature.<sup>38</sup> Brown et al.<sup>39</sup> have provided an in-depth conceptualisation of ethical leadership by linking it with several positive social and organisational outcomes. Accordingly, they have defined ethical leadership as "the demonstration of normatively appropriate conduct through personal actions and interpersonal relationships, and the promotion of such conduct to the [leader's] followers through two-way communication, reinforcement, and decision-making". The qualities that support ethical leadership are linked to tens of attributes, including acting with integrity, honesty, accountability, fairness, trustworthiness and selflessness, among others.<sup>40</sup> In contrast, leaders who lack all or some of these high standards of conduct are inclined to engage in unethical leadership, which is defined as "a process of intentional or unintentional, passive or active, and recurrent influencing that harms others, be it individuals, organization and/or society as a whole".<sup>41</sup> Unethical leadership is characterised by attributes such as dishonesty, corruption, egocentrism, manipulation, destructive influence and immorality.42

Multidimensional tools-based scales proposed by researchers to measure ethical leadership have helped to identify a strong positive relationship between ethical and effective leadership. An example is the "Ethical Leadership Work Questionnaire (ELW)" scale developed by Kalshoven et al.,<sup>43</sup> which found a positive relationship between ethical leadership and the perceived effectiveness of leaders in areas such as personal satisfaction and commitment, and, conversely, a negative one with attributes such as cynicism. The latter is one of the three key dimensions of "professional burnout" leading to unethical actions.<sup>44</sup> By increasing the perception of injustice and selfishness in organisations, unethical leaders encourage deviant behaviours among their followers,<sup>45</sup> undermine team member creativity<sup>46</sup> and self-esteem,<sup>47</sup> and drive these followers to lose trust in their leaders.<sup>48</sup> Thus, unethical leaders may disunite an organisation and pull it in a wrong direction, weaken its capacity and ultimately result in poor organisational performance. Weak institutional capacity is one of the features of state fragility.<sup>49</sup> The consequences of unethical leadership are a part of people's daily lives, whether they are confronting public

administrators or company leaders accused of tax evasion, negligence, corruption, political manipulation, human rights violations, or promoting inequalities through unequal access to resources and wealth.

It is worth noticing that unethical decision-making is not always an illegal act. Let us take the example of the controversial Bill amending Law No. 1/20 of 9 December 2009 on the Statute of the Head of State at the end of his/ her term of office passed by the Burundian parliament in January 2020.50 The Bill had been previously approved by the executive power. At the end of his/her term in office an (elected) president<sup>51</sup> will receive a cash payment equivalent to US\$530,000 (£400,000), in addition to other benefits, including a luxury villa built in a location of his/her choice and a lifetime salary (the same benefits as a serving vice-president for seven years after he/she steps down and an allowance equal to that of a lawmaker for the rest of his/her life). Such benefits are exorbitant and indecent for the poorest country in the world with around 72 per cent of its population living below the poverty threshold of US\$1.9 a day and one of the world's lowest gross domestic products (GDPs) per person employed (US\$1,791 for the fiscal year 2018).<sup>52</sup> Such a decision is "lawful" but totally unacceptable and should be considered as a form of legalised corruption.

Ethical principles can conflict with one another, which can result in unethical decisions being taken. Leaders regularly face ethical dilemmas, e.g. when deciding on budgetary allocations among different sectors, especially in countries where resources are limited. The fairest outcome is often highly contentious. For example, following the secession of South Sudan from Sudan in 2011, subsidies that had long been provided on several goods, including bread, resulted in heavy budget deficits and became unaffordable for Sudan. The Bashir government's decision to impose austerity measures, including cutting these subsidies to tackle the economic crisis, resulted in an increase in the bread price and a "bread crisis" amid citizens' protests against the government's decision.<sup>53</sup> What seemed "ethically obvious" for the government turned out to be harmful for citizens. The importance of ethical principles in setting priorities has been evoked in several domains, including health care (disease prevention vs disease treatment)<sup>54</sup> and national security (mass intelligence surveillance to protect national security vs individual liberty and privacy).55

For example, six ethical principles are commonly used to analyse the vexing issues of setting priorities when formulating public (health) policy and allocating resources:

- 1. utilitarian (resources are directed in the most efficient or cost-effective way to reach the desired goals);
- equity (resources are allocated so that outcomes are distributed as equitably as possible);
- 3. urgent need (the more urgent the need, the stronger the moral claims to resources);
- 4. prioritisation (ensuring greater care for the least advantaged cluster/sector);
- 5. rule of rescue (ensuring greater care for the most threatened groups); and
- 6. equal worth (non-discrimination among people).<sup>56</sup>

This example highlights the complex nature of ethical decision- and policymaking, especially if ethical principles are in competition, which makes a decision difficult. Thus, ethical leadership involves not only setting what are considered to be the correct priorities, but also anticipating the general public's reaction to the policies that are implemented.

# III. Unethical leadership behaviour and political crises

Political crises threaten world peace, disrupt the world order and hinder the progress of affected countries, particularly fragile states. Outwardly, the triggers of crises are multiple, notably the grievances of citizens visà-vis the exclusionary ideology of political elites, popular resistance to authoritarian abuses, the popular struggle against corrupt political classes, and opposition to violations of humans rights. This section discusses these issues, which should be understood as outward manifestations of a deeper problem rooted in leadership itself: unethical leadership behaviour.

### A. Divisive politics, grievances and political instability

Over the past two decades scholars have extensively debated whether the grievances of those who suffer injustice are a major trigger of political instability and civil wars. Studies have recently pointed out that group grievances are one of the most important determinants of the emergence of civil wars and terrorism.<sup>57</sup> An unethical leadership style that promotes political repression, exclusion, inequality and ethnic hatred creates group polarisation<sup>58</sup> and fosters grievances among excluded groups, all of which are likely to lead to violent conflict. This was the case for the recurrence of civil war in Liberia between 1999 and 2003, which was stirred up by the exclusionary behaviour of the elected post-war government vis-à-vis its former enemies.<sup>59</sup> This issue has caused civil wars in other countries, including in Burundi between 1993 and 2005,<sup>60</sup> Yemen since the Arab Spring uprising in 2011,<sup>61</sup> Sudan between 1983 and 2005,<sup>62</sup> and South Sudan since 2013.<sup>63</sup> In extreme cases the resulting social conflicts, insurgencies and brutal crackdowns have led to genocide, such as in Ethiopia between 1974 and 1991,<sup>64</sup> Rwanda in 1994,<sup>65</sup> Sudan's Darfur region since 2003,<sup>66</sup> and Myanmar since 2016,<sup>67</sup> and crimes against humanity in Côte d'Ivoire in 2010-2011<sup>68</sup> and Burundi since 2015.<sup>69</sup>

Aggrieved people can express their grievances in a variety of forms, from the less violent (such as a simple peaceful demonstration) to the more violent (such as terrorism). Several studies have shown that a greater incidence of domestic terrorist attacks was associated with economic<sup>70</sup> and political grievances.<sup>71</sup> For example, without neglecting the religious radicalisation dimension of the Boko Haram insurgency in Nigeria, local grievances have received much attention as the main driver of the insurgency.<sup>72</sup> Maegher<sup>73</sup> reported that "Boko Haram initially emerged as a protest against the poor governance and corruption of northern leaders".

### B. Constitutional crises

Typically, unethical leaders such as dictators display utter contempt for democratic norms.<sup>74</sup> Many leaders in positions of power fight to retain the privileges they obtain from power, no matter the cost. For example, in Africa, changes of constitutions to extend presidential terms in office and unconstitutional extensions beyond term limits have been made in 18 countries, while such attempts have failed in eight others in the period between 1991 and 2019 (see Table 1). Attempts to change the constitution in this way led to serious political tensions in Senegal in 2011, Burkina Faso in 2014, the DRC between 2014 and 2018, and Togo between 2017 and 2019. Infringement of the 2005 Constitution for a controversial third presidential term triggered the 2015 violent electoral crisis in Burundi that has already caused more than 1,700 deaths and more than 400,000 Burundians to seek refuge in neighbouring countries.<sup>75</sup> Presidential term limits are generally an important part of peace agreements designed to help war-torn societies stabilise through a peaceful transition of power, but, as McCulloch and Vandeginste<sup>76</sup> have reported in the case of Burundi, the implementation of such limits by leaders in power remains biased in most fragile states.

#### Effective constitutional change

Country	Year	Country	Year
Namibia	1999	Tunisia	2002
Niger	2009	Togo	2003; 2019
Gabon	2003	Uganda	2005; 2017
Cameroun	2008	Djibouti	2011
Guinea-Conakry	2002	Republic of Congo	2015
Mauritania	1991	Rwanda*	2015
Chad	2005	Burundi	2018
Burkina Faso	1997	Egypt	2019

#### Failed attempt

#### Infringement of the constitution

Country	Year	Country	Year
Zambia	2001	Burundi	2015 (third term)
Senegal	2011	DRC	2016-2018 (extending the term)
Malawi	2003		
Nigeria	2005		
Niger	2009-2010		
Burkina Faso	2014		
DRC	2014-2018		
Burundi	2014		

#### Table 1. Changes to constitutions to extend presidential terms in Africa, 1991-2019

\* In Rwanda the constitutional amendment process was consultative, and the result was nationwide unanimity in favour of the amendment.<sup>77</sup>

While elections should be the cornerstone of democratic governance and political stability, and should enhance the domestic and international legitimacy of democratic governments, they have also been used to bolster the legitimacy of autocratic regimes.<sup>78</sup> Unethical leaders who obstruct credible electoral processes and instigate controversial elections or establish elected autocracies are other sources of fragility in many states.<sup>79</sup> For example, since the re-emergence of multi-party elections in Africa in the 1990s, large-scale violent electoral crises have occurred in many countries. Electoral violence resulted in a high death toll and large numbers of displaced people in Kenya in 2007/2008, Côte d'Ivoire in 2010<sup>80</sup> and Burundi since 2015.<sup>81</sup> These cases are some examples of a more widespread problem. Using data from over 100 elections held in 44 African countries between January 2011 and August 2017, Kewir and Gabriel<sup>82</sup> found that "almost all these elections had cases of electoral violence at one stage of the poll".

Above the manifold causes that include social cleavage and polarisation, the type and stakes of elections, a non-inclusive electoral system and a biased electoral administration,<sup>83</sup> the unethical behaviour of ruling leaders is by far the most important factor causing electoral violence. For various motives, including greed, the desire for absolute power, and personal concerns over their future immunity and status, ruling leaders engage in unethical practices, including electoral fraud, and intimidation and repression of opponents in order to maintain or consolidate their power. Although a leader's opponents may also be guilty of violent acts, in most of cases they are reacting to the provocations of the main culprit, the ruling leader.<sup>84</sup>

Furthermore, while in democracies constitutions are tools for regulating and guaranteeing good political governance, they are used in autocracies to consolidate the power of the ruling system to the detriment of plural democracy. Formal and constitutional institutions tend to be dominated by informal sources of power and networks.<sup>85</sup> Decisions are often based on personal relationships rather than formal rules and are taken in informal settings outside of constitutional institutions.<sup>86</sup> Informal citizen-state engagement can turn an elected government into an unaccountable elected autocracy and promote privileged access to state services and resources for certain categories of citizens and not for others, which is a source of (often extreme) social inequality. As already mentioned above, social inequalities, followed by grievances, are a major cause of violent conflict.

And yet many fragile states have undergone regime changes as a result of insurgencies and civil wars that allow new configurations of political leadership. For example, military victories in the DRC in 1997 and CAR in 2013 and the negotiated peace agreement in Burundi in 2000 allowed warlords of politico-military movements to take part as key actors in the policy- and decision-making arena. At the time of insurgency or war, these warlords were fighting against the governments in power that were accused of being authoritarian, and asserted that their goals were to establish democratic regimes and ensure social justice, equity and development. Persistent political violence, the progressive consolidation of a centralised and militarised regime, the instrumentalisation of the ruling party's youth movement and state institutions, and corruption scandals involving top leaders<sup>\$7</sup> indicate that the bad practices of the previous dictatorial regimes that rebel movements had fought against during civil wars simply continued under the new post-war dispensation.

Neuroscience provides an explanation of the seemingly insatiable human desire for power: "Power, especially absolute and unchecked power, is intoxicating".<sup>88</sup> This explains rulers' need to remain in power by associating it with the neurochemical processes in the brain that produce dopamine. Not only does this dopamine cause extreme pleasure in an individual, but at very high levels it can lead to unethical behaviour by the individual concerned. Constitutional changes or overt violations extending presidential mandates beyond the initially agreed term limits, the autocratic attitude of leaders, the use of violence to subjugate citizens and systemic grand corruption are some striking examples of unethical behaviour. When the political context is conducive to the separation of powers, the protection of the state against abuse of power by unethical leaders should be ensured by a combination of three elements: a strong civil society, a strong legal and institutional framework, and strong mechanisms to support and guarantee reforms and the peace process. However, because of constitutional crises and the "big man rule" prevailing in fragile states,<sup>®</sup> state institutions such as parliaments and the judiciary are barely independent, while political rights, civil liberties and freedom of the press are severely restricted, preventing civil society organisations from playing their role as watchdogs. Ultimately the whole democratic process is undermined, paving the way for various forms of abuse of power, including corruption and human rights violations.

### C. Corruption

Corruption, defined as "the abuse of entrusted power for private gain",<sup>90</sup> occurs in various forms, such as petty vs grand corruption, political vs bureaucratic corruption, and economic vs social corruption. Forms of economic corruption are bribes (including kickbacks), gratuities, embezzlement, fraud, extortion, and the receiving of gifts, while forms of social corruption are clientelism, patronage, favouritism and nepotism. Corruption is a global challenge, but manifests most strongly in fragile states.<sup>91</sup> Supporting her analysis with the examples of Afghanistan and Iraq, Chayes<sup>92</sup> has argued that corruption is at the root of state fragility and that "it is impossible to reduce fragility and some of its most chaotic manifestations while corruption runs rampant". Corruption is a clear component of illicit trafficking and organised crime, and it opens the door to money laundering.<sup>93</sup> A recent study documented that aid disbursements

to the most aid-dependent developing countries (including fragile states like Afghanistan and Burundi) were associated with wealth accumulation in offshore bank accounts by political elites.<sup>94</sup> Whether they come directly from aid or from other branches of the economy, the amounts of money diverted from the economies of developing countries (including fragile countries) by their leaders and their relatives and stashed away in foreign countries are counted in billions of dollars (see section 4). Elite capture of foreign aid renders such aid ineffective and prevents international donors from successfully achieving their initial objective of reducing poverty and socio-economic inequalities in recipient countries. Embezzlement by the elite, along with other forms of corruption, is the main cause of poor development in fragile states and can spark political violence.<sup>95</sup>

This example of elite capture of foreign aid provides an illustrative indication that corruption is an area of unethical behaviour inasmuch as it deviates from moral standards.<sup>96</sup> The fact that the diverted aid is hidden mainly in offshore banks known for secrecy and private wealth management and not in other financial centres means that the corrupt political elite would have made a deliberate choice to engage in corruption. Some researchers have argued that corruption ultimately implies ethics-based decisions, because corrupt people use their moral base to determine whether a certain situation or issue is right or wrong.<sup>97</sup>

In deeply rooted kleptocratic regimes corrupt leaders strive to protect themselves from revolt by using a combination of strategies, including repression by military forces, patronage, and a "carrot and stick" approach to strengthen loyalty to the regime.<sup>98</sup> However, in the event of a breakdown in the balance of this kind of system, popular insurrections have often ensued. Corruption is often central to the unaddressed grievances of the population, which can also spill over into violence.<sup>99</sup> A previous study had shown that corruption in Burundi had contributed significantly to the deterioration of the climate of trust between citizens and the state during the post-war period.<sup>100</sup> Several civil society organisation activists suffered various forms of abuse, including intimidation, arrest, arbitrary detention, and even death threats following their disclosure and criticism of cases of corruption.<sup>101</sup> Corruption and other forms of rent-seeking or "rents to sovereignty" create unequal access to services and resources, and inequalities between a small group of privileged people, on the one hand, and the rest of the population, on the other. Many people suffer from extreme poverty as a result of these inequalities, which increases their sense of grievance. This can lead to crises like those anti-government protests experienced by Brazil, Lebanon, Malaysia, South Africa, South Korea, Sudan and Bulgaria during these recent years.

While most corruption-related conflicts have been managed domestically without the intervention of foreign forces, the crisis in the DRC that led to the fall of the Mobutu regime in 1997 quickly turned into a regional war.

Unlike most analyses, which have described the DRC merely as a fragile and failed state,<sup>102</sup> Lezhnev<sup>103</sup> has presented the country as a violent kleptocracy that has resulted in violence and corruption being enduringly linked. Corruption engendered an inefficient economy and the collapse of the Mobutu regime and, subsequently, sparked a violent crisis that has endured since 1996. Nine other countries, including the DRC's five allies and four foes, were directly involved,<sup>104</sup> and the crisis became the biggest war in the history of modern Africa and one of the deadliest wars in human history. This war showed that corruption-related violence can result in a regional war.

Domestic and donor-driven anti-corruption policies have led to the establishment of anti-corruption institutions, most of which were set up by referring to corruption in terms of the principal-agent-client model.<sup>105</sup> In the public sector the role of the principal is played by domestic policymakers, such as members of the government, or any official responsible for other public servants, which are referred to as the agents. For example, in the area of revenue collection in Burundi, the commissioner general of the Burundi Revenue Authority is considered the principal, while tax collectors are agents. The basic premise of the model is that the principal is supposed to be honest. Agents make decisions on behalf of the principal and provide services to citizens, who are referred to as the clients (such as taxpayers). They are presumed to work primarily for their own benefit,<sup>106</sup> potentially creating moral hazards and conflicts of interest, which can lead to corrupt behaviour. The behaviour of the principal, agents and clients has been analysed in terms of the costs and benefits associated with their actions, using various kinds of models<sup>107</sup> mostly derived from an economic approach based on the principle of crime and punishment.<sup>108</sup> Thus, anti-corruption policies and institutions should be able to increase the costs of corruption and result in deterrents such as the probability of conviction and the severity of punishments for convicted persons. Examples of punishments are job termination, probation, fines and jail terms. However, the proliferation of anti-corruption institutions has failed to hinder corrupt practices, especially in fragile states.<sup>109</sup> This failure results from the difficulties of implementing the principal-agent-client model in states governed by kleptocratic regimes where elites are the least likely to implement anti-corruption reforms. This was the case in Burundi, where in addition to the regular courts, a large number of anti-corruption institutions were set up in the post-war period, including the Special Anti-Corruption Brigade, the Public Prosecutor's Office at the Anti-Corruption Court, the Anti-Corruption Court, the General State Inspectorate and the Audit Court.<sup>110</sup> However, Burundi is rated among the world's most corrupt countries and continues to experience a decline in its rating in the Corruption Perception Index.<sup>111</sup>

However, anti-corruption measures are ineffective in cases of systemic, grand corruption<sup>112</sup> where the supposedly "principled principals", e.g. senior state officials, are also involved in corruption either as corrupt

individuals themselves or as corrupters of others.<sup>113</sup> In my experience as a former Burundian leader, the main problems under these conditions are both the controlling of those who are supposed to control others and the prosecution of corrupt agents who often enjoy protection from powerful corrupt networks with whom they are complicit in acts of corruption. An illustrative case has been reported in a previous study.<sup>114</sup> This indicates that a strategy to address ethical issues among leaders should be prioritised before anti-corruption reforms.

Corruption is the source of many other forms of abuse of power, such as threats against whistleblowing and criticism, but also other forms of human rights violations, some more serious than others. This is the case with the incentives that unethical leaders offer to their supporters during mass mobilisation campaigns that generally lead to widespread human rights abuses.

### D. Unethical leaders' rhetoric and mass killings

Politically motivated mass killings are part of the violence that characterises civil wars. They are never spontaneous, and result from a process planned and prepared in several stages. When conceptualising a stage-by-stage model of the genocidal process (the worst form of mass killings), Genocide Watch has identified eight processes that precede the actual killings, including classification, symbolisation, discrimination, dehumanisation, organisation, polarisation, preparation, persecution, extermination, and denial.<sup>116</sup> This sub-section discusses some of these detectable early warning signs of mass killings. It focuses particularly on dehumanising hate speech and various incentives used as tools to polarise communities and mobilise the perpetrators of crimes.

#### Dehumanising hate speech

Dehumanisation is known to be a powerful weapon of psychological warfare. It consists of denying human attributes in others and instead representing them as animal-like or people with undesirable characters.<sup>116</sup> According to the UN Secretary-General's Special Adviser on the Prevention of Genocide, Adama Dieng, genocide starts "with the dehumanization of a specific group of persons".<sup>117</sup> Dehumanisation has a twofold purpose. Firstly, it is a means of indoctrinating a social group to consider the targeted group as a threat, as inferior to their social class or as undesirable. Thus, the targeted group is persecuted because of a fear of "contamination", or because of its perceived deviance from "acceptable" standards of appearance or behaviour.<sup>118</sup> Secondly, verbal attacks of this kind can lead to moral exclusion resulting in a deriding, cowing and demoralising effect on the group labelled as "the enemy".

The mass killings of Hutus in Burundi in 1972 (with more than 200,000 victims) were preceded by speeches labelling intellectuals, students and businessmen of the Hutu ethnic group as "abamenja", a Kirundi word meaning traitors or people guilty of unforgivable crimes.<sup>119</sup> The recent exhumation by the Truth and Reconciliation Commission (TRC) of the remains of 7,000 people (of those killed in 1972) identified in 14 mass graves in Ruvubu in Karusi province was shattering.<sup>120</sup> These 14 mass graves were some of more than four thousand that the TRC had identified across the country.<sup>121</sup> At the time of the Burundi monarchy (abolished in 1966), an *"umumenja"* (or *"abamenja"* in the plural form) was any person in rebellion against the king or who had threatened the life of the king. Since 2005 it has been common to hear hate speech by Burundian leaders. In March 2012 the late President Nkurunziza inserted "mujeri" in Burundian political jargon as a new term to portray opponents of his regime.<sup>122</sup> "Mujeri" is a Burundian term for stray dogs, which are hungry, small and skinny because they have been abandoned by their owners. They are also rabid, and therefore, when captured, are killed. Since then, the term "mujeri" has been extensively used by officials and members of the ruling party in references to opponents.<sup>123</sup> These dehumanising hate-filled speeches have encouraged the inhumane and degrading treatment of opponents and led to serious crimes being committed since the 2015 crisis. The ongoing International Criminal Court (ICC) investigations into crimes committed in Burundi<sup>124</sup> and the report by Amnesty International<sup>125</sup> on the existence of mass graves in the suburbs of the capital, Bujumbura, showed that mass killings have also occurred during the 2015 crisis.

Hate speech using animalistic metaphors in recent years in Burundi are reminiscent of those used on the eve of dreadful events in several countries. Hate speech based on the "fantasy of purity" was practised in Nazi Germany to differentiate social groups during the holocaust against Jews and other "undesirables", portraying them as "lice" and "bacteria"<sup>126</sup> and "stupid pigs".<sup>127</sup> Bosnian Muslims were dehumanised as being "ethnic filth" prior to their ethnic cleansing by Serbs.<sup>128</sup> On the eve of the 1994 genocide in Rwanda, President Juvenal Habyarimana's regime portraved the members of the minority ethnic group in that country, the Tutsi, as "invenzi" (cockroaches).<sup>129</sup> President Muammar Qaddafi portrayed opponents of his regime as stray dogs, rats and cockroaches during the 2011 crisis in Libya.<sup>130</sup> Mass killings during the Libyan crisis of 2011 was proven by the discovery of mass graves, one of which contained 1,700 human remains.<sup>131</sup> By likening a specified social group or opponents to these unpleasant, invasive, hated animals in certain cultures, political leaders effectively stripped the targeted group of any semblance to humanity and impelled their supporters to exterminate members of the group as they would any pest.<sup>132</sup> Similarly, the concept of Ivoirité (Ivority) was used during the 2011 crisis in Côte d'Ivoire in the hate speech of President Laurent Gbagbo, who tried to galvanise his supporters, whom he considered as "indigenous" people in Côte d'Ivoire, against so-called "non-authentic" Ivorians.<sup>133</sup>

#### People's response to leaders' hate speech and incentives

Despite the abundance of literature on mass killings and other mass atrocities, opinions still disagree on what constitutes or motivates mass atrocities and killings.<sup>134</sup> Mass killing is intentional and causes the death of a massive number of non-combatants during a given period. Regardless of the threshold for "massive number" suggested by different authors, for example Valentino (50,000 during five years or less)<sup>135</sup> and Mukherjee and Koren (50 during a given vear in specific locations in a given country),<sup>136</sup> how do ordinary citizens come to kill their neighbours on a massive scale? In most cases, murderers and victims have been living next to each other for generations in seemingly peaceful cohabitation.<sup>137</sup> For example, the divide between non-Arab and Arab people had not been particularly serious before the 2003 civil war in Sudan's Western Darfur region.<sup>138</sup> As Williams<sup>139</sup> has stated, mass killings such as genocide rarely occur in situations of anarchy or chaos. They require a degree of political organisation by a leader or leaders at the top of a state's governmental hierarchy and are characterised by a progressive increase in hostility and violence. The hate speech of leaders amplifies and transmits the message of hatred from the top to the grassroots levels. The mobilisation of his/her followers to implement the leader's intention is the most distressing phase of the process, establishing a context for massive numbers of inhuman and degrading acts to occur.

In addition to hate speech, leaders frequently use incentives to corrupt their followers' minds and consciences and provoke physical aggression, particularly among young people. The first type of incentive consists of tangible rewards such as promising land or jobs to unemployed young people. The desire to maintain or ensure economic domination over rival social groups<sup>140</sup> can develop into a cleansing of members of "undesirable" groups. This was the case in the civil war in Darfur. At the beginning of the war the Sudanese government was fighting two rebel movements - the Sudan Liberation Army and the Justice and Equality Movement – both of which wanted a greater degree of power-sharing and equal access to resources at the national level.<sup>141</sup> While government attacks on non-Arab sedentary farming civilians appeared to be political, because the aim was to cut off the rebels from their supporters among the population, occupying the property of the victims was a major interest of the Janjaweed - a pro-government militia of Arab nomads who carried out the attacks. Without neglecting other dimensions of the violence that ensued, such as a power struggle, identity politics and regional conflict,<sup>142</sup> control over land and natural resources was a major component of the inter-communal clashes in Darfur.<sup>143</sup> According to Besançon,<sup>144</sup> economic factors "might exacerbate violence in all civil conflicts".

As a second incentive, unethical leaders lead their followers to believe that they face a serious existential threat, thereby creating a sense of deep paranoia that leads them to believe they must fight for their survival. The narrative of victimisation and the underlying professed need to liberate one group from control by another constitute an effective tool of mobilisation and has motivated mass killings. The victims are targeted because of their racial, cultural, ethnic, political and religious identity, and their country or region of origin. An example was the 1959 Rwandan social revolution, which led to the post-independence Hutu-controlled republic.<sup>145</sup> This Rwandan model inspired a similar form of political positioning among the Burundian elite, caused enormous mutual distrust between the Hutu and Tutsi, and fueled episodes of cyclical mass violence.<sup>146</sup> For the Hutu, the Rwandan model was the ideal political formula for Burundi, constituting a nightmare scenario for the Tutsi that was to be avoided at all costs.<sup>147</sup> (Burundi and Rwanda are neighbouring countries seen as two "false twins" sharing similar ethnic configurations.)

A third incentive used by unethical leaders is that of covering up the crimes committed by their followers by denying them or understating the facts in official statements and by guaranteeing of immunity, i.e. the nonprosecution of perpetrators of mass killings. Then, the public discourse of leaders portraving the targeted group as animal-like would implicitly offer their supporters the possibility to kill without fear of punishment for their crime(s). The lives of the members of the targeted group are at stake because their human identity is stripped away and they no longer enjoy the protection of the leader. In addition to the protection against prosecution by national courts guaranteed to perpetrators, unethical leaders also manage to hinder lawsuits pursued by competent international courts. For example, the Sudanese government's refusal to cooperate with the ICC has obstructed the enforcement of many arrest warrants issued by the latter against those suspected of committing genocide in Darfur.<sup>148</sup> Refusal by national governments to cooperate with the UN's human rights monitoring mechanisms to investigate serious crimes and other atrocities committed on their territories is of considerable concern and has also been reported in many countries,<sup>149</sup> including Burundi,<sup>150</sup> Myanmar<sup>151</sup> and the Philippines.<sup>152</sup> The fact is that, even if these mechanisms have an international legal personality, the supranational elements of their status clash with other international principles. For example, the ICC's investigations are often curtailed by the principle of complementarity to national criminal jurisdictions, forcing it to exercise its jurisdiction on this basis,<sup>153</sup> and the principle of state sovereignty,<sup>154</sup> in addition to its lack of a direct enforcement mechanism, since it has no police force.

Therefore, as long as the effectiveness of the ICC and UN Charter and treaties-based human rights bodies depend on the good faith and willingness to cooperate of UN member states, the UN will only be able to express its "great regret" over the failure of these bodies to deliver justice.<sup>155</sup> Instead, it should develop the system of international diplomacy to make it more effective in engaging the responsibility of states parties, in order to protect the credibility of these institutions. As recommended in another study,<sup>156</sup> the UN Security Council should also provide more support to these institutions, in particular by taking appropriate measures to carry out followup actions against states parties that fail to comply with their commitments.

A fourth incentive used by unethical leaders involves providing political, physical, and economic empowerment to their followers, especially young people.<sup>157</sup> In government-led mass atrocities, the instrumentalisation of youth and their militarisation in government-backed militia that they are sometimes forced to join are another dreadful source of manpower for regimes to perpetrate mass human rights violations and killings. Such militia groups are spaces for youth indoctrination, brainwashing, political manipulation and paramilitary training leading to the risk that an entire generation can effectively be destroyed.<sup>158</sup> Although youth are sometimes coerced into joining militia groups,<sup>159</sup> many of them are volunteers who join of their own free will. Enjoying the "power of guns" and proximity to the government represents a tremendous privilege and enhances the power of pro-government militia. Human Rights Watch<sup>160</sup> has reported that the Burundian pro-government militia known as Imbonerakure had more power than local police and that its members were feared by the population for their brutality and cruelty. The opportunities that militia groups offer to their members for looting for self-enrichment and widespread rape provide benefits that can outweigh the moral risks associated with participating in acts of violence. The *Imbonerakure* in Burundi,<sup>161</sup> the *Jeunes Patriotes* movement and the Patriotic Galaxy in Côte d'Ivoire,<sup>162</sup> the Janjaweed in the Sudanese region of Darfur,<sup>163</sup> the *Interahamwe* in Rwanda,<sup>164</sup> the *Shabiha* in Syria,<sup>165</sup> and the *Sturmabteilung* or Hitler Youth in Nazi Germany<sup>166</sup> are a few examples of pro-government militia groups made up primarily of young people affiliated to their respective countries' ruling parties who have been widely reported as active perpetrators of serious crimes. Using a global dataset for the period from 1982 to 2007, Mitchell et al.<sup>167</sup> reported that progovernment militia existed in over 60 countries in that period.

The fifth incentive is ideological support based on the principle of "carrot and stick". Joining the militia group may not be formally mandatory, as it was in Nazi Germany, for instance. However, non-members are often exposed to peer pressure and various types of threats, harassment, violence and, in some cases, killings or arbitrary arrests, as the UN Human Rights Council reported to be occurring in Burundi.<sup>168</sup> This implies that non-membership of a progovernment milia might be a punishable offence according to the guidelines of an informal, parallel administration. Thus, some young people reluctantly submit to joining a militia and being indoctrinated as the only way to ensure their physical safety and the security of their property and livelihoods.

These incentives utilise the classic economic theory of crime and punishment, within an "expected utility" framework.<sup>169</sup> The calculation of expected net pay-off from crime is comparable to the cost-benefit calculation in business. Changing either the cost or benefit alters the criminal behaviour and the participation of individuals in criminal activities.<sup>170</sup> Normally, any crime should be discouraged by the individual's moral sense, the probability of conviction and the severity of the punishment imposed on convicted people. Reducing these deterrent variables, which results in minimising the expected costs of crime, together with offering incentives that increase the expected benefits, have the effect of maximising the expected net pay-off and encouraging individuals to commit crimes.

In practical terms, economic, political, and ideological motives are often intertwined and difficult to distinguish. Both hate speech and the abovementioned incentives are intended to deepen socio-political identitybased polarisation and encourage a leader's followers to compromise their integrity, their sense of morality and their intrinsic psychological self-censorship prior to taking action. They stimulate the behaviours of sadism, overinflated self-esteem and egotism, and exacerbate the feeling of (misguided) idealism and the desire for power and domination. These key motives transform "ordinary" people into perpetrators of crime.<sup>171</sup> Individuals and/or communities are torn between the advantages they may draw from the incentives that they are offered, on the one hand, and their personal ethical sense, on the other. Hate speech and incentives of this kind are extremely criminogenic, particularly because polarising propaganda increases the likelihood of mass killings.<sup>172</sup>

In light of the points made in this section, I argue that the dimension of ethical leadership has been overlooked in current literature and indices of state fragility (like those of the World Bank, OECD and Fund for Peace). Logically, therefore, it has not received the appropriate attention in policies to counter state fragility. And yet the facts of contemporary history show that the ethical dimension of decisions and actions is a key factor affecting the success (or failure) of leaders and their governance practices. Expressing his view of a particular political doctrine, former US president Abraham Lincoln wrote in a letter dated 6 April 1859, "This is a world of compensations; and he who would be no slave, must consent to have no slave. Those who deny freedom to others, deserve it not for themselves".<sup>173</sup> The post-colonial history of the African continent (and of other continents) is rife with dictators whose ultimate fate was not as they themselves envisioned. Some examples are shown in Table 2. A number of former dictators such as Jean-Bedel Bokassa, Nicolae Ceausescu, Manuel Noriega, Jorge Rafael Videla, Charles Taylor, Slobodan Milošević, Hissène Habré, Saddam Hussein, Omar al-Bashir and Hosni Mubarak have been held accountable through judicial processes. Prosecutions are also increasingly directed against some former kleptocratic leaders. Nicaragua's former president, Arnoldo Aleman,<sup>174</sup> and El Salvador's former president, Elias Antonio Saca,<sup>175</sup> are examples of those leaders who have been jailed for corruption, while the prosecutions are still ongoing for others like Brazil's former president Lula Da Silva,<sup>176</sup> South Africa's former president Jacob Zuma<sup>177</sup> and Thailand's former prime minister Thaksin Shinawatra.<sup>178</sup> The total number of senior national leaders in their respective states with the rank of heads of state or government, like presidents, prime ministers or monarchs, who have been imprisoned or placed under house arrest since 1990 for the abuse of power is certainly more than three hundred. Current leaders should draw the lesson from these examples that any unethical actions should be avoided, not only for the safety of the citizens of their respective countries, but also for their own safety.

	1	1	
Country	Dictator's name	Period of rule	Regime characteristics
Argentina	Jorge Rafael Videla	1975-1981	Repression
Burkina Faso	Blaise Compaoré	1987-2014	Repression and violation of constitutional term limits
Burundi	Michel Micombero	1966-1976	Civil war and mass killings
CAR	Jean-Bedel Bokassa	1966-1979	Authoritarianism and massacres
Chad	Hissène Habré	1982-1990	Crimes against humanity, war crimes and torture
DRC (Zaire)	Mobutu Sese Seko	1965-1997	Civil war
Egypt	Hosni Mubarak	1981-2011	Repression of opponents
Ethiopia	Mengistu Haile Mariam	1977-1991	Civil war and genocide
Iraq	Saddam Hussein	1979-2003	Crimes against humanity, war crimes and genocide

Fate
Sentenced in 1985 to life imprisonment (died in jail in 2013)
Exile in Côte d'Ivoire
Exile in Ethiopia (died in 1983)
7 years in exile in Côte d'Ivoire and France and 7 years in jail (died in 1996)
Exile in Senegal, arrested in 2013 and sentenced in 2017 to life imprisonment
Exile in Morocco (died in 1997)
Arrested and imprisoned (freed after 6 years in custody and died in 2020)
Exile in Zimbabwe (sentenced to death in absentia in Ethiopia)
Arrested and sentenced to death by hanging, executed in 2006

31

Country	Dictator's name	Period of rule	Regime characteristics
Liberia	Charles Taylor	1997-2003	Civil war
Libya	Muammar Qaddafi	1969-2011	Civil war
Panama	Manuel Noriega	1983-1989	Human rights violations
Romania	Nicolae Ceausescu	1967-1989	Genocide
Rwanda	Juvénal Habyarimana	1973-1994	Civil war and genocide after his death
Sudan	Omar Hassan al-Bashir	1989-2019	Genocide in Darfur
Gambia	Yahya Jammeh	1994-2017	Repression and execution of opponents
Tunisia	Zine al-Abidine Ben Ali	1987-2011	Human rights violations and repression of the freedom of the press and expression
Uganda	Idi Amin Dada	1971-1979	Terror and cruelty
Yugoslavia/ Serbia	Slobodan Milošević	1997-2000	Crimes against humanity, war crimes and genocide

Fate
rate
Exile in Nigeria, arrested in March 2006 and sentenced in May 2012 to 50 years in prison by the Special Court for Sierra Leone
Captured and killed
Captured and then imprisoned successively in the US, France and his country (died in 2017)
Arrested, sentenced and executed
Killed when his aircraft was shot down by surface-to-air missiles
Arrested and imprisoned
Exile in Equatorial Guinea
Exile in Saudi Arabia (died in 2019)
Exile in Saudi Arabia (died in 2003)
Arrested and transferred in 2001 to the International Criminal Tribunal for the Former Yugoslavia, where he died in 2006

It should also be noted that ethical decisions by state leaders have averted crises and encouraged democratic processes around the world, including in regions regularly hit by socio-political crises. Some African countries may be considered successful models or "islands of peace in a troubled sea", such as Botswana, Mauritius and Seychelles. It is partly because they are an exception to the phenomenon known as the "resources curse"<sup>179</sup> that these countries stand out from others by their stability,<sup>180</sup> overall good governance,<sup>181</sup> and low levels of corruption.<sup>182</sup> The success of these countries could not have been achieved if their leaders did not behave ethically and did not commit themselves to good governance practices. Taking advantage of the many benefits offered to people by democracy in terms of peace, stability and development, the effective engagement of leaders in these countries helped to sustain the democratisation process as a pivotal pillar of peace and stability.

While the post-colonial period was marked by political conflicts and civil wars that struck most of the newly independent states, complying with ethical norms helped the former president of Tanzania, Julius Nyerere, to shape a lasting peace and ensure stability for that country.<sup>183</sup> He codified a set of ethical principles based on the ideal of brotherhood known as *"ujamaa"*. Known for his humility, incorruptibility, integrity, compassion and support for the African continent's liberation movements, Nyerere identified himself as a role model for ethical leadership through his personal and professional behaviour. Tanzania's strong culture of the peaceful transfer of power is one of the legacies of Nyerere's leadership. Countries torn by civil wars have also been able to transition to peace and democracy thanks to great leaders. The key role played by Nelson Mandela in the struggle against apartheid in South Africa is by far the most awe-inspiring example and has earned him international recognition as a rare icon of peace and one of the greatest moral and political leaders of the 20th century.<sup>184</sup>

Exceptional role models for ethical leadership are internationally encouraged and showcased, for example in the case of the Ibrahim Prize for Achievement in African Leadership. Since 2007, six laureates – J.A. Chissano (Mozambique, 2007), N.R. Mandela (South Africa, 2007), F.G. Mogae (Botswana, 2008), P.V.R. Pires (Cape Verde, 2011), H. Pohamba (Namibia, 2014) and E. Johnson-Sirleaf (Liberia, 2017) – have been recognised and rewarded for outstanding leadership during their presidential terms in office.<sup>185</sup> The prime minister of Ethiopia, Abiy Ahmed Ali, was awarded the Nobel Peace Prize 2019 "for his efforts to achieve peace and international cooperation, and in particular for his decisive initiative to resolve the border conflict with neighboring Eritrea".<sup>186</sup> He joined other well-known leaders who have won the Nobel Peace Prize for their contributions to peace in their countries, including Nelson Mandela (South Africa, 1993) and Ellen Johnson-Sirleaf (Liberia, 2011).

35

From an economic perspective, ill-acquired wealth is receiving more attention than ever, and tracking down corrupt leaders has become a major concern around the world, especially in the current decade. There is a strong upward trend towards greater seizure of assets acquired through economic crimes, and the achievements in this regard have been impressive. Corrupt dictators and their collaborators should be aware that the likelihood of illegally acquired money and other assets being seized and the money being returned to the public treasury is increasing. The prosecutions of former corrupt dictators, their families and associates by national governments for economic crimes, coupled with the seizure of their illicitly acquired money and other assets, demonstrates a political will in several countries to fight corruption at the top. Countries that have already taken tangible action include Angola,<sup>187</sup> Argentina,<sup>188</sup> Honduras,<sup>189</sup> Kyrgyzstan,<sup>190</sup> Libya,<sup>191</sup> Nigeria,<sup>192</sup> Peru,<sup>193</sup> the Philippines,<sup>194</sup> Senegal,<sup>195</sup> Sudan,<sup>196</sup> Gambia,<sup>197</sup> Tunisia<sup>198</sup> and Uzbekistan.<sup>199</sup> The amounts recovered can be enormous. For example, according to Rijkers et al.,<sup>200</sup> the Tunisian postrevolutionary government recouped assets previously held by the Ben Ali clan whose total value exceeded US\$13 billion, representing more than a guarter of Tunisia's GDP in 2011.

Moreover, the joint efforts of national leaders and the international community to fight economic crimes and money laundering have helped some countries to recover stolen money that former corrupt dictators and their relatives had stashed away outside their countries. Western countries including France, Portugal, San Marino, Switzerland, the United Kingdom and the United States have already enforced concrete measures by seizing money and other assets misappropriated by former dictators.<sup>201</sup> Marcos (the Philippines), Montesinos (Peru), Mobutu (DRC/the former Zaire), Abacha (Nigeria), Atambaev (Kazakhstan), Salinas (Mexico), Duvalier (Haiti), Ben Ali (Tunisia) and Mubarak (Egypt) are among former dictators who had siphoned off their countries' funds and stashed stolen money in foreign countries. Vigilance also strikes family members of kleptocratic dictators who have accumulated wealth illegally, like the recent seizures of assets and bank accounts owned in Europe by the eldest son of the president of Equatorial Guinea, Teodoro Nguema Obiang Mangue,<sup>202</sup> the former first lady of Taiwan, Sue-Jen Wu,<sup>203</sup> and Isabel dos Santos<sup>204</sup> and José Filomeno dos Santos,<sup>205</sup> the daughter and son of the former president of Angola, respectively. These national and international actions that make it tougher for corrupt leaders or their family members to hide illicitly acquired wealth are good practices. They should help fragile states to deal with corruption among high-ranking public figures and should be encouraged and sustained. The systematic enforcement of legal frameworks aimed at fighting corruption and money laundering and enhancing financial transparency should increasingly deter corrupt practices, including in fragile states.

GCSP 😚

## **V. Conclusion**

The identification of fragile states by referring only to levels of institutional capacity and/or violent conflict, or to the various dimensions of fragility - political, societal, economic, environmental and security-related - has created a large gap in the identification of the real circumstances that prevent such states from emerging from their weakness and fully enjoying the benefits of stability and development. This study has analysed state fragility by using a different lens centred on the challenges of ethical leadership, especially in the choice of, decision-making regarding and implementation of policies, and has highlighted key features of the nexus between unethical leadership and state fragility. It has provided evidence to support its conclusion that the indicators commonly used to characterise fragile states, such as corruption, the prevalence of violent crisis, human rights violations and infringements of the rule of law, are just the tip of the iceberg. It then argued that the unethical behaviour of leaders is the root cause of state fragility. These conclusions pave the way for new prospects for peacebuilding approaches and strategies to reverse current governance trends in fragile states. Part II of this study will present reflections on a new approach to address the root causes and drivers of state fragility.

## Endnotes

- UNGA (United Nations General Assembly), Transforming our World: The 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, A/RES/70/1 of 25 September 2015, https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/content/ documents/21252030%20Agenda%20for%20Sustainable%20Development%20web.pdf.
- F. Carver, "Fragile States", SDGs: From Promise to Practice, UNA-UK, 20 March 2017, https://www.sustainablegoals.org.uk/fragile-states/.
- World Bank, "Definition of Fragility, the IDA Exceptional Allocation Framework and the Post-conflict Performance Indicators Framework – Q&A", 2018, http://pubdocs.worldbank.org/en/214771562874319685/ IDA-Exceptional-Regimes-and-the-Post-Conflict-Performance-Indicators-Framework-Q-A-PCPI-QA-2018.pdf.
- World Bank, "Harmonized List of Fragile Situations FY 19", 2019, http://pubdocs.worldbank.org/ en/892921532529834051/FCSList-FY19-Final.pdf.
- OECD (Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development), *State Fragility 2018*, Paris, OECD Publishing, 2018.
- 6. Fund for Peace, Fragile States Index Annual Report 2019, Washington DC, Fund for Peace, 2019.
- E. Samman et al., SDG Progress: Fragility, Crisis and Leaving No One Behind, IRC Report, London, Overseas Development Institute, 24 September 2018, https://www.odi.org/sites/odi.org.uk/files/resourcedocuments/12424.pdf.
- D.W. Brinkerhoff, "Capacity Development in Fragile States", Discussion Paper No. 58D, Washington DC, RTI International/European Centre for Development Policy Management, May 2007, https://ecdpm.org/wpcontent/uploads/2013/11/DP-58D-Capacity-Development-in-Fragile-States-2007.pdf.
- 9. Fund for Peace, 2019.
- Transparency International, "Executive Summary", Corruption Perceptions Index 2018, 30 January 2019, https:// www.transparency.org/cpi2018.
- The Economist Intelligence Unit, Democracy Index 2018: Me Too? Political Participation, Protest and Democracy, Report, London, The Economist Intelligence Unit, 2019, https://www.eiu.com/public/topical\_report. aspx?campaignid=Democracy2018.
- Equal Measures 2030, Harnessing the Power of Data for Gender Equality: Introducing the 2019 EM2030 SDG Gender Index, Surrey, Equal Measures 2030, 2019, https://data.em2030.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/05/ EM2030\_2019\_Global\_Report\_ENG.pdf.
- F. Kuwonu, "The Evolving State of African Elections", *Africa Renewal*, August-November 2018, pp.18-19, https://www.un.org/africarenewal/sites/www.un.org.africarenewal/files/AR\_32\_2\_EN.pdf.
- P. Roessler and L. Abi-Falah, "Blurry Lines: The African Union's Imbalanced Regime of Constitutionalism and Its Consequences", 2017, http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3056703.
- See, for instance, country reports for Burundi, CAR, DRC, Mali, Myanmar and South Sudan in Freedom House, Freedom in the World 2019, 2019, https://freedomhouse.org/report/countries-world-freedom-2019.
- G. Rufyikiri, "The Post-wartime Trajectory of CNDD-FDD Party in Burundi: A Facade Transformation of Rebel Movement to Political Party", *Civil Wars*, Vol.19(2), 2017, pp.220-248.
- 17. UNGA, 2015.
- UNGA (UN General Assembly Resolution), The Addis Ababa Action Agenda of the Third International Conference on Financing for Development ("Addis Ababa Action Agenda"), A/RES/69/313 of 27 July 2015, https://undocs.org/A/RES/69/313.
- UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs, "Leaving No One Behind", UN News, 17 August 2018, https://www.un.org/development/desa/en/news/sustainable/leaving-no-one-behind.html.
- IEP (Institute for Economics and Peace), Global Terrorism Index 2018: Measuring the Impact of Terrorism, Sydney, IEP, November 2018, http://visionofhumanity.org/app/uploads/2018/12/Global-Terrorism-Index-2018-1.pdf.
- 21. B.S. Minteh, *The European Migration Crisis (2011-2015): A Crisis of Failed and Fragile States Research*, American Political Science Association, 2017 Annual Conference, 7 April 2016, http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.2830675.
- 22. By the end of 2018 the number of forcibly displaced people worldwide was 70.8 million, including internal displaced people, refugees and asylum seekers, and more than two-thirds (67 per cent) of all refugees came from just five fragile states (Syria, Afghanistan, South Sudan, Myanmar and Somalia); see UNHCR (UN High Commissioner for Refugees), *Global Trends: Forced Displacement in 2018*, Geneva, UNHCR, 20 June 2019, https://www.unhcr.org/5d08d7ee7.pdf.
- **23.** A. Perez, "Food Security as U.S. National Security: Why Fragile States in Africa Matter", *Pepperdine Policy Review*, Vol.10(8), 2018, https://digitalcommons.pepperdine.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1169&context=ppr.

- N. Molenaers et al., "Political Conditionality and Foreign Aid", World Development, Vol.75(2-12), 2015, https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.worlddev.2015.04.001.
- 25. UN Security Council, "Letter Dated 20 December 2006 from the Chairman of the Peacebuilding Commission Addressed to the President of the Security Council", S/2006/1050 of 26 December 2006, https://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/ PBC%20S20061050.pdf.
- 26. T. Robiolle and S. McDonald, Imbedding Non-violence in the Ethos of a Conflicted Society: Training Burundi's Youth in Conflict Resolution, Washington DC, Wilson Center, 2010, https://www.wilsoncenter.org/the-burundileadership-training-program.
- 27. Geneva Centre for Security Sector Governance, "Burundi SSR Background Note", Geneva, DCAF, 26 June 2017, https://issat.dcaf.ch/Learn/Resource-Library2/Country-Profiles/Burundi-SSR-Background-Note.
- D. Carment and Y. Samy, Exiting the Fragility Trap: Rethinking Our Approach to the World's Most Fragile States, Athens, Ohio University Press, 2019.
- 29. Y. Mahmoud, "What Kind of Leadership Does Sustaining Peace Require?", IPI Global Observatory, January 2019, https://theglobalobservatory.org/2019/01/what-kind-of-leadership-does-sustaining-peace-require/.
- 30. F. de Weijer, "Rethinking Approaches to Managing Change in Fragile States", CID Working Papers No. 58, Cambridge, Center for International Development, Harvard University, September 2012, https://bsc.cid. harvard.edu/files/bsc/files/58\_de\_weijer\_fragile\_states.pdf.
- 31. S. Moshonas, "Power and Policy-making in the DR Congo: The Politics of Human Resource Management and Payroll Reform", Working Paper, Institute of Development Policy, University of Antwerp, January 2018, https:// www.uantwerpen.be/images/uantwerpen/container2673/files/Publications/WP/2018/wp-201801.pdf.
- D.W. Brinkerhoff, "Developing Capacity in Fragile States", Public Administration and Development, Vol.30(1), 2009, pp.66-78, https://doi.org/10.1002/pad.545.
- **33.** De Weijer, 2012.
- 34. E. Mayanja, "Strengthening Ethical Political Leadership for Sustainable Peace and Social Justice in Africa: Uganda as a Case Study", *African Journal on Conflict Resolution*, Vol.13(2), 2013, pp.113-146, https://www.ajol. info/index.php/ajcr/article/view/101867.
- 35. E. Johnson-Sirleaf, "Challenges for New Leadership Teams in Fragile States", Capacity Development Briefs No. 21, Washington DC, World Bank, May 2007, https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/bitstream/ handle/10986/9574/404290FragileostatesoCDBrief2101PUBLIC1.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y.
- 36. J. Antonakis and D.V. Day (eds), The Nature of Leadership, 3rd edn., London, SAGE, 2018.
- S.J. Zaccaro et al., "Leader Traits and Attributes", in J. Antonakis and D.V. Day (eds), The Nature of Leadership, 3rd edn., London, SAGE, 2018, p. 34.
- I. Ahmad et al., "A Review of Ethical Leadership and Other Ethics-related Leadership Theories", European Scientific Journal, Vol.13(29), 2017, pp.10-23, https://doi.org/10.19044/esj.2017.v13n29p10.
- 39. M.E. Brown et al., "Ethical Leadership: A Social Learning Perspective for Construct Development and Testing", Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes, Vol.97(2), 2005, pp.117-134, https://doi. org/10.1016/j.obhdp.2005.03.002.
- 40. Z. Othman and R.A. Rahman, "Attributes of Ethical Leadership in Leading Good Governance", International Journal of Business and Society, Vol.15(2), 2014, pp.359-372, http://www.ijbs.unimas.my/repository/pdf/Vol15no2-paper10.pdf.
- A. Lašáková and A. Remišová, "Unethical Leadership: Current Theoretical Trends and Conceptualization", Procedia Economics and Finance, Vol.34, 2015, pp.319-328, https://doi.org/10.1016/S2212-5671(15)01636-6.
- 42. N. Mohamed et al., "Exploring Attributes of Ethical Leadership and Ethical Guidelines in Malaysian Public Sector", International Journal of Engineering and Technology, Vol.7(4:38), 2018, pp.847-851, https://pdfs. semanticscholar.org/9802/5d1e35a58b344066146a8fb46a67f634c145.pdf; Lašáková and Remišová, 2015.
- **43.** K. Kalshoven et al., "Ethical Leadership at Work Questionnaire (ELW): Development and Validation of a Multidimensional Measure", *Leadership Quarterly*, Vol.22(1), 2011, pp.51-69, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. leaqua.2010.12.007.
- **44.** H. Bang and T.G. Reio, "Examining the Role of Cynicism in the Relationships between Burnout and Employee Behavior", *Journal of Work and Organizational Psychology*, Vol.33, 2017, pp.217-227, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rpt0.2017.07.002.
- 45. Z. Asnakew and Y. Mekonnen, "Unethical Leadership and Followers' Deviance: The Mediating Role of Perception of Politics and Injustice", *Journal of Values-based Leadership*, Vol.12(1), 2019, pp.1-16, https://doi. org/10.22543/0733.121.1250.
- 46. D. Liu et al., "The Dark Side of Leadership: A Three-level Investigation of the Cascading Effect of Abusive Supervision on Employee Creativity", Academy of Management Journal, Vol.55(5), 2012, pp.1187-1212, https://doi.org/10.5465/amj.2010.0400.

- 47. M.J.B. Kabeyi, "Ethical and Unethical Leadership Issues, Cases, and Dilemmas with Case Studies", International Journal of Applied Research, Vol.4(7), 2018, pp.373-379, https://doi.org/10.22271/allresearch.2018.v4.i7f.5153.
- A. Alshammari et al., "Ethical Leadership: The Effect on Employees", International Journal of Business and Management, Vol.10(3), 2015, pp.108-116, https://doi.org/10.5539/ijbm.v10n3p108.
- **49.** World Bank, 2018.
- 50. Assemblée Nationale, Analyse et Adoption du Projet de Loi Portant Modification de la Loi N° 1/20 du 9 Décembre 2009 Portant Statut du Chef d'Etat à l'Expiration de ses Fonctions, 23 January 2020, https://www.assemblee. bi/spip.php?article2140; BBC, "Pierre Nkurunziza: Burundi Leader to Get \$530,000 and Luxury Villa", 22 January 2020, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-51210283.
- **51.** The first president to benefit from these exorbitant advantages would have been Pierre Nkurunziza if he had not died on 8 June 2020, only two months before the end of his mandate.
- 52. World Bank, "GDP per Capita (Current \$US), Fiscal Year 2018"; "Poverty Headcount Ratio at \$1.90 a day (2011 PPP) (% of Population), Fiscal Year 2013", https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GDP.PCAP. CD?most\_recent\_value\_desc=false; "GDP per Person Employed (Constant 2017 PPP \$), Fiscal Year 2018", https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SL.GDP.PCAP.EM.KD?most\_recent\_value\_desc=false.
- 53. Japan Times, "Raising of Bread Prices Led to Protests and, Eventually, the Ouster of Sudan Leader Omar al-Bashir", 27 May 2019, https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2019/05/27/world/raising-bread-prices-ledprotests-eventually-ouster-sudan-leader-omar-al-bashir/#.XIJPDyhKhPZ.
- 54. D.W. Brock and D. Wikler, "Ethical Issues in Resource Allocation, Research, and New Product Development", in D.T. Jamison et al. (eds), *Disease Control Priorities in Developing Countries*, 2nd edn., New York, Oxford University Press, 2006, pp.259-270.
- 55. S. Martin, "Spying in a Transparent World: Ethics and Intelligence in the 21st Century", Geneva Papers No. 19/16, Geneva Centre for Security Policy, 28 October 2016, https://dam.gcsp.ch/ files/2y10IFJfn5WfxlznHTeypxCeKNqdi9ptdONTckNIjqiSTuxCdF8PFXy.
- 56. R. Macklin and E. Cowan, "Given Resource Constraints, It Would Be Unethical to Divert Antiretroviral Drugs from Treatment to Prevention", *Health Affairs (Millwood)*, Vol.31(7), 2012, pp.1537-1544, https://doi. org/10.1377/hlthaff.2012.0071.
- J.A. Stanton, "Terrorism, Civil War and Insurgency", in E. Chenoweth et al. (eds), The Oxford Handbook of Terrorism, Oxford, Oxford University Press, 2019, pp.348-365.
- 58. R. Boucekkine et al., "Social Divisiveness and Conflicts: Grievances Matter!", HALSHS-02044350, Working Papers No. 6, Aix-Marseille School of Economics, 20 February 2019, https://halshs.archives-ouvertes.fr/ halshs-02044350/document.
- 59. C.T. Call, "Liberia's War Recurrence: Grievance over Greed", Civil Wars, Vol.12(4), 2010, pp.347-369, https:// doi.org/10.1080/13698249.2010.534621.
- 60. A Tutsi-controlled government vs a Hutu-dominated rebellion; see L. Ndikumana, "Distributional Conflict, the State, and Peace Building in Burundi", Economics Department Working Paper Series No. 49, Amherst, University of Massachusetts, June 2005, https://scholarworks.umass.edu/cgi/viewcontent. cgi?article=1055&context=econ\_workingpaper.
- **61.** A Hadi government vs a Houthi insurgency; see J. Unruh, *The Role of Land Grievance and Identity in Yemen's Arab Spring: Prospects for Restitution*, McGill University, 2018.
- 62. C. Achudume, "Sudan: The North-South Conflict from a Grievance Perspective", Journal of International Relations, Peace Studies, and Development, Vol.3(1), Article 10, 2017, https://scholarworks.arcadia.edu/cgi/ viewcontent.cgi?article=1030&context=agsjournal.
- 63. Fighting between two Sudan People's Liberation Movement (SPLM) factions: the government of Salva Kiir (an ethnic Dinka) and the ruling SPLM vs the predominantly Nuer armed insurgency of the SPLM-in-Opposition led by the former vice president, Riek Machar (an ethnic Nuer); see A. Awolich, *The Layers of Grievances in the South Sudan Conflict*, Washington DC, Wilson Center, September 2018, https://africaupclose.wilsoncenter.org/the-layers-of-grievances-in-the-south-sudan-conflict/.
- 64. Ethiopia defines genocide as the intent to wipe out political and not just ethnic groups; see F.K. Tiba, "The Mengistu Genocide Trial in Ethiopia", Journal of International Criminal Justice, Vol.5(2), 2007, pp.513–528, https:// doi.org/10.1093/jicj/mqm021.
- 65. Genocide against the Tutsi ethnic minority; see O. Koren, "Means to an End: Pro-government Militias as a Predictive Indicator of Strategic Mass Killing", *Conflict Management and Peace Science*, Vol.34(5), 2017, pp.461-484. https://doi.org/10.1177/0738894215600385.
- 66. Genocide against non-Arab ethnicities (mainly Fur, Masalit and Zaghawa); see Amnesty International, "Why Former Sudan President Omar al-Bashir Must not Escape Justice", 17 April 2019, https://www.amnesty.org/ en/latest/news/2019/04/why-former-sudan-president-omar-al-bashir-must-not-escape-justice/.

- 67. Genocide against the Rohingya ethnic minority; see UN Human Rights Council, Detailed Findings of the Independent International Fact-finding Mission on Myanmar, A/HRC/42/CRP5 of 16 September 2019, https://www.ohchr.org/ Documents/HRBodies/HRCouncil/FFM-Myanmar/20190916/A\_HRC\_42\_CRP.5.pdf.
- 68. Politico-ethnic war mainly between two ethnic groups, Guérés (pro-Gbagbo) vs Yacoubas (pro-Ouattara); see UN Human Rights Council, Report of the International Commission of Inquiry on Côte d'Ivoire, A/HRC/17/48 of 6 June 2011, https://www2.ohchr.org/english/bodies/hrcouncil/docs/17session/A.HRC.17.48\_Extract.pdf.
- 69. Victims are mainly members of opposition and civil society organisations; see UN Human Rights Council, Report of the Commission of Inquiry on Human Rights in Burundi, French version, A/HRC/36/CRP.1 of 18 September 2017, https://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/HRC/CoIBurundi/Pages/CoIBurundi.aspx.
- 70. J.A. Piazza, "Poverty, Minority Economic Discrimination, and Domestic Terrorism", *Journal of Peace Research*, Vol.48(3), 2011, pp.339-353, https://doi.org/10.1177/0022343310397404.
- S.-W. Choi and J.A. Piazza, "Ethnic Groups, Political Exclusion and Domestic Terrorism", *Defence and Peace Economics*, Vol.27(1), 2016, pp.37-63, https://doi.org/10.1080/10242694.2014.987579.
- 72. S. Cold-Ravnkilde and S. Plambech, Boko Haram: From Local Grievances to Violent Insurgency, Copenhagen, Danish Institute for International Studies, 2015, https://www.files.ethz.ch/isn/195629/DIIS\_Report\_21\_ Boko\_Haram\_WEB.pdf.
- 73. K. Maegher, "Beyond Terror: Addressing the Boko Haram Challenge in Nigeria", Policy Brief, Oslo, Norwegian Peacebuilding Resource Centre, November 2014, https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/ resources/Beyond%20terror.pdf.
- 74. The Economist, "How Strongmen Subvert Democracy", Vol. 427(9096), 2018, http://weblogibc-co.com/wpcontent/uploads/2018/06/The\_Economist\_Continental\_Europe\_Edition\_-\_June\_16\_2018.pdf.
- 75. HRW (Human Rights Watch), "We Will Beat You to Correct You': Abuses ahead of Burundi's Constitutional Referendum", 18 May 2018, https://www.hrw.org/report/2018/05/18/we-will-beat-you-correct-you/ abuses-ahead-burundis-constitutional-referendum.
- A. McCulloch and S. Vandeginste, "Veto Power and Power-sharing: Insights from Burundi (2000-2018)", Democratization, Vol.26(7), 2019, pp.1176-1193, https://doi.org/10.1080/13510347.2019.1611781.
- 77. F. Reyntjens, "The Changes Made to Rwanda's Constitution Are Peculiar Here's Why", The Conversation, January 2016, https://theconversation.com/the-changes-made-to-rwandas-constitution-are-peculiar-heres-why-53771.
- J. Gandhi and E. Lust-Okar, "Elections under Authoritarianism", Annual Review of Political Science, Vol.12, 2009, pp.403-422, https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.polisci.11.060106.095434.
- 79. N. Cheeseman and B. Klaas, How to Rig an Election, London, Yale University Press, 2018.
- 80. 1,500 dead and 660,000 internal displaced people in Kenya, and 3,000 dead in Côte d'Ivoire; see J. Owens et al., *Elections and Conflict in Sub-Saharan Africa: Somaliland, Cote d'Ivoire, Kenya*, Graduate Policy Workshop, Princeton, Woodrow Wilson School of Public and International Affairs, February 2013, https://wws.princeton.edu/sites/default/files/content/other/591c-Elections-and-Conflict-SSA-2013.pdf.
- UN Human Rights Council, Rapport Final Détaillé de la Commission d'Enquête sur le Burundi, A/HRC/39/ CRP.1 of 12 September 2018, https://www.ohchr.org/FR/HRBodies/HRC/CoIBurundi/Pages/ CoIBurundiReportHRC39.aspx.
- 82. K.J. Kewir and N. Gabriel, *Causes of Election Violence in Africa*, New York, Democracy Chronicles, 2018, https://demchron-wpengine.netdna-ssl.com/wp-content/uploads/Electoral-Violence-Kewir-et-Gabriel.pdf.
- 83. Ibid.
- 84. J. Bjarnesen and M. Söderberg Kovacs, "Violence in African Elections", Policy Note No. 7, Uppsala, Nordiska Afrikainstitutet/Nordic Africa Institute, November 2018, http://nai.diva-portal.org/smash/get/ diva2:1262979/FULLTEXT01.pdf.
- C. Castillejo, "Gender and Statebuilding", in D. Chandler and T.D. Sisk (eds), The Routledge Handbook of International Statebuilding, New York, Routledge, 2013, pp.29-41.
- 86. A. Osei and H. Akinocho, "Policy-making in an Electoral Autocracy: Constitutional Reform in Togo", in M. Howlett and J. Tosun (eds), *Policy Styles and Policy-making: Exploring the Linkages*, New York, Routledge, 2019, pp:330-350.
- 87. G. Rufyikiri, "Corruption au Burundi: Problème d'action Collective et Défi Majeur pour la Gouvernance", L'Afrique des Grands Lacs: Annuaire 2015-2016, Antwerp, University of Antwerp, 2016, pp.69–91. https://www.uantwerpen.be/ images/uantwerpen/container2673/files/Publications/Annuaire/2015-2016/03%20Rufyikiri.pdf.
- N. Al-Rodhan, The Neurochemistry of Power: Implications for Political Change, Oxford, University of Oxford, 2014, https://blog.politics.ox.ac.uk/neurochemistry-power-implications-political-change/.
- 89. G. Hyden, African Politics in Comparative Perspective, 2nd edn., Cambridge, Cambridge University Press, 2013.
- 90. S. Fischer, Avoiding Corruption in Large Scale Land-based Investments in Sub-Saharan Africa, Berlin, Transparency International, April 2019, https://landportal.org/fr/library/resources/avoiding-corruption-large-scale-landbased-investments-sub-saharan-africa.

- **91.** Transparency International, 2019.
- 92. S. Chayes, "Corruption and State Fragility", Policy Brief No. 1, Washington DC, Fragility Study Group, September 2016, p.1, https://www.usip.org/sites/default/files/Fragility-Report-Policy-Brief-Corruptionand-State-Fragility.pdf.
- 93. UN Integrated Peacebuilding Office in Guinea-Bissau, "Corruption Opens the Door to Drug Trafficking and Money Laundering", News, 26 June 2018, https://uniogbis.unmissions.org/en/corruption-opens-door-drugtrafficking-and-money-laundering.
- 94. J.J. Andersen et al., "Elite Capture of Foreign Aid: Evidence from Offshore Bank Accounts", Policy Research Working Paper No. 9150, World Bank Group, 18 February 2020, https://www.nielsjohannesen.net/wpcontent/uploads/AJR2020-WBWP.pdf.
- N. Cieslik, "Tackling Corruption in Fragile States", World Bank, 15 December 2015, https://www.worldbank. org/en/news/feature/2015/12/15/tackling-corruption-in-fragile-states.
- 96. G. Šatienė and R. Toleikienė, "A Connection between Corruption and Unethical Behaviour of Public Officials", *Social Research/Socialiniai tyrimai*, Vol.2(10), 2007, pp.155-160, http://www.su.lt/bylos/mokslo\_ leidiniai/soc\_tyrimai/2007\_10/18\_satiene.pdf.
- M.A. Georgescu, "Unethical Aspects and the Recent Manifestation of Corruption in Romanian Public Administration", *Procedia Economics and Finance*, Vol.15, 2014, pp.452-458, https://doi.org/10.1016/S2212-5671(14)00480-8.
- J. Charap and C. Harm, "Institutionalized Corruption and the Kleptocratic State", IMF Working Paper No. WP/99/91, International Monetary Fund, July 1999, https://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/wp/1999/ wp9991.pdf.
- 99. Transparency International, "Conflict at the Bottom", 29 January 2019. https://www.transparency.org/news/ feature/conflict\_at\_the\_bottom.
- 100.Rufyikiri, 2016.
- 101. Amnesty International, "Free Activist Who Spoke Out", 9 February 2012, https://www.amnesty.org/ download/Documents/16000/afr160012012en.pdf.
- 102. J. Herbst and G. Mills, "There Is No Congo: Why the Only Way to Help Congo Is to Stop Pretending It Exists", Foreign Policy, 18 March 2009, https://foreignpolicy.com/2009/03/18/there-is-no-congo/.
- 103. S. Lezhnev, A Criminal State: Understanding and Countering Institutionalized Corruption and Violence in the Democratic Republic of Congo, Violent Kleptocracy Series: East & Central Africa, October 2016, https:// enoughproject.org/files/A\_Criminal\_State\_Enough\_Oct2016\_web.pdf.
- 104. Canada: Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada, The August 1998 Rebellion and Affected Groups, 1 December 1998, https://www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6a7fbo.html.
- 105. N. Groenendijk, "A Principal-agent Model of Corruption", Crime, Law and Social Change, Vol.27, 1997, pp.207-229, https://doi.org/10.1023/A:100826760.
- 106. R.Klitgaard, Controlling Corruption, Berkeley, University of California Press, 1988.
- 107. Groenendijk, 1997; S. Rose-Ackerman, "The Economics of Corruption", Journal of Public Economics, Vol.4, 1975, pp.187-203, https://doi.org/10.1016/0047-2727(75)90017-1; A. Graycar, "Mapping Corruption in Procurement", Journal of Financial Crime, Vol.26(1), 2019, pp.162-178, https://doi.org/10.1108/JFC-06-2018-0063.
- 108.G.S. Becker, "Crime and Punishment: An Economic Approach", Journal of Political Economy, Vol.76(2), 1968, pp.169-217, https://doi.org/10.1086/259394.
- 109. E.O. Ojo, "Combating Systemic Corruption in Africa: Altitudinal, Attitudinal, Confrontational or Constitutional?", *Humanities and Social Sciences*, Vol.9, 2016, pp.2092-2123, https://doi.org/10.17516/1997-1370-2016-9-9-2092-2113.
- 110. Rufyikiri, 2016.
- 111. Transparency International, 2019.
- 112. Systemic corruption results from a functioning system in which ruling networks use selected levers of power to capture specific revenue streams (Working Group on Corruption and Security, *Corruption: The Unrecognized Threat to International Security*, Washington DC, Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, June 2014, http://www.jstor.com/stable/resrep13073). Grand corruption is the abuse of high-level power that benefits the few at the expense of the many, and causes serious and widespread harm to individuals and society (Transparency International, "What Is Grand Corruption and How Can We Stop It?", 21 September 2016, https://www.transparency.org/en/news/what-is-grand-corruption-and-how-can-we-stop-it).
- 113. Ojo, 2016.
- **114.** Rufyikiri, 2016.
- 115. G.H. Stanton, *The Ten Stages of Genocide*, Genocide Watch, 1996, https://www.genocidewatch.com/tenstages-of-genocide.

- 116. S. Olivier, "Dehumanization: Perceiving the Body as (In)Human", in P. Kaufmann et al. (eds), Humiliation, Degradation, Dehumanization: Human Dignity Violated, New York, Springer, 2011, pp.85-97.
- 117. UN News Centre, "Genocide Begins with 'Dehumanization': No Single Country Is Immune from Risk, Warns UN Official", 9 December 2014, https://news.un.org/en/story/2014/12/485822-genocide-beginsdehumanization-no-single-country-immune-risk-warns-un-official.
- 118. Olivier, 2011.
- 119. A. Nsanze, Le Burundi Contemporain: l'Etat-Nation en Question (1956-2002), Paris, L'Harmattan, 2003.
- 120. D. Uwimana, "7000 Bodies Identified in Fourteen Mass Graves in Ruvubu Site", Iwacu, 29 January 2020, https:// www.iwacu-burundi.org/englishnews/7000-bodies-identified-in-fourteen-mass-graves-in-ruvubu-site/.
- 121. G. Nininahazwe, "A Quelques Mois de la Fin de son Mandat, La CVR Est Satisfaite de ses Réalisations", RTNB, 21 June 2018, http://www.rtnb.bi/fr/art.php?idapi=2/4/186.
- **122.** G. Rufyikiri, "Investing in Ethical Education to Solve Burundi's Domestic Governance", Strategic Security Analysis No. 6, Geneva Centre for Security Policy, June 2019, https://www.gcsp.ch/publications/investing-ethical-education-solve-burundis-domestic-governance.
- 123. UN Human Rights Council, 18 September 2017.
- **124.** International Criminal Court, "Burundi", in *Report on Preliminary Examination Activities* (2017), 4 December 2017, pp.67-73, https://www.icc-cpi.int/itemsDocuments/2017-PE-rep/2017-otp-rep-PE\_ENG.pdf.
- 125. Amnesty International, "Burundi: Suspected Mass Graves of Victims of 11 December Violence", AFR 16/3337/2016, 29 January 2016, https://www.amnestyusa.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/04/ burundibriefingafr1633372016english2.pdf.
- **126.** G.S. Gordon, "The Propaganda Prosecutions at Nuremberg: The Origin of Atrocity Speech Law and the Touchstone for Normative Evolution", *Loyola of Los Angeles International and Comparative Law Review*, Vol.39(1), 2017, pp.209-245, https://ssrn.com/abstract=2958011.
- 127. Olivier, 2011, p.88.
- 128. R.A. Seiple, Ambassadors of Hope: How Christians Can Respond to the World's Toughest Problems, Downers Grove, InterVarsity Press, 2004.
- **129.** M. Lower and T. Hauschildt, "The Media as a Tool of War: Propaganda in the Rwandan Genocide", *Human Security Centre, Human Rights and Conflict Resolution*, Vol.2(1), 2014, http://www.hscentre.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/05/HRCR-2014-Issue-2-No.-1.-Lower-and-Hauschildt-The-Media-as-a-Tool-of-War.pdf.
- 130. J.P.F. Rojas, "Muammar Gaddafi in His Own Words", *The Telegraph*, 20 October 2011, https://www.telegraph. co.uk/news/worldnews/africaandindianocean/libya/8838644/Muammar-Gaddafi-in-his-own-words.html.
- 131. R. Nordland, "Libya Counts More Martyrs than Bodies", New York Times, 16 September 2011, https://www. nytimes.com/2011/09/17/world/africa/skirmishes-flare-around-qaddafi-strongholds.html.
- **132.** D.K. Gupta, Path to Collective Madness: A Study in Social Order and Political Pathology, Westport, Praeger, 2001.
- 133. O.O. Osinuga, Côte d'Ivoire: Defending Democracy and Restoring the Rule of Law, 27 February 2011, https://ssrn. com/abstract=1771846.
- **134.** B. Mukherjee and O. Koren, *The Politics of Mass Killing in Autocratic Regimes*, Basingstoke, Palgrave Macmillan, 2018.
- 135. B.A. Valentino, Final Solutions: Mass Killing and Genocide in the 20th Century, London, Cornell University Press, 2004, pp.11-12.
- 136. Mukherjee and Koren, 2018.
- 137. A. de Swaan, Diviser pour tuer: les régimes génocidaires et leurs hommes de main, Paris, Seuil, 2016.
- 138. J. Tubiana, "Le Darfour, un Conflit Identitaire?", Afrique Contemporaine, Vol.2005(2/214), 2005, pp.165-206, https://doi.org/10.3917/afc0.214.0165.
- 139. P.D. Williams, "Military Responses to Mass Killing: The African Union Mission in Sudan", International Peacekeeping, Vol.13(2), 2006, pp.168-183. https://doi.org/10.1080/13533310500436565.
- 140. J. Esteban, "Incentives and Constraints for Mass Killings: A Game-theoretic Approach", in C.H. Anderton and J. Brauer (eds), Economic Aspects of Genocides, Other Mass Atrocities, and Their Prevention, New York, Oxford University Press, 2016, pp.172-189.
- 141. U. Tar, "Counter-insurgents or Ethnic Vanguards? Civil Militia and State Violence in Darfur Region, Western Sudan", in D.J. Francis (ed.), Civil Militia: Africa's Intractable Security Menace?, London, Routledge, 2005, pp.131-160.
- 142. B. Bromwich, "Power, Contested Institutions and Land: Repoliticising Analysis of Natural Resources and Conflict in Darfur", *Journal of Eastern African Studies*, Vol.12(1), 2018, pp.1-12, https://doi.org/10.1080/175310 55.2017.1403782.
- 143. Tubiana, 2006.
- 144. M.L. Besançon, "Relative Resources: Inequality in Ethnic Wars, Revolutions, and Genocides", Journal of Peace Research, Vol.42(2), 2005, pp.393-415, https://doi.org/10.1177/0022343305054086.

- 145. M. Mamdani, When Victims Become Killers: Colonialism, Nativism, and the Genocide in Rwanda, chap. 4, Princeton, Princeton University Press, 2002.
- **146.** IPEP (International Panel of Eminent Personalities to Investigate the 1994 Genocide in Rwanda and the Surrounding Events), *Rwanda: The Preventable Genocide*, Addis Ababa, IPEP/OAU, 2000, https://www.refworld.org/pdfid/4d1da8752.pdf.
- 147. R. Lemarchand, "The Burundi Killings of 1972", Online Encyclopedia of Mass Violence, 2008, http://migs. concordia.ca/documents/The-Burundi-Killings-of-1972Lemarchand.pdf.
- 148. ICC (International Criminal Court), Thirtieth Report of the Prosecutor of the International Criminal Court to the United Nations Security Council Pursuant to UNSCR 1593 (2005), 18 December 2019, https://www.icc-cpi.int/ itemsDocuments/2019-12-19-otp-report-UNSC-sudan-eng.pdf.
- 149. UN Human Rights Council, "Denial of Access and Lack of Cooperation with UN Bodies Will not Diminish Scrutiny of a State's Human Rights Record: Opening Statement by Zeid Ra'ad Al Hussein", UN High Commissioner for Human Rights, Human Rights Council 35th Session, 6 June 2017, https://www.ohchr. org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=21687&LangID=E.
- 150. UN Human Rights Council, 18 September 2017. For the same reason the government of Burundi hastened to withdraw Burundi from the Rome Statutes in reaction to the report published in September 2016 by the UN Independent Investigation on Burundi (UN Human Rights Council, A/HRC/33/37 of 20 September 2016) and no longer cooperated with the UN in ongoing investigations into the alleged crimes against humanity committed in Burundi since 2015.
- 151. UN Human Rights Council, "Human Rights Council Discusses the Situation of Human Rights in Myanmar", 11 March 2019, https://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/HRC/Pages/NewsDetail. aspx?NewsID=24302&LangID=E.
- 152. L. Matar, "UN Needs to Act Now to End Philippines Killings: Human Rights Council Should Launch Investigation into Murderous 'War on Drugs'", Human Rights Watch, 24 June 2019, https://www.hrw.org/ news/2019/06/24/un-needs-act-now-end-philippines-killings.
- **153.** S.R. Lüder, "The Legal Nature of the International Criminal Court and the Emergence of Supranational Elements in International Criminal Justice", *International Review of the Red Cross*, Vol.84(845), 2002, pp.79-92, https://doi.org/10.1017/S1560775500105127.
- 154. United Nations, Charter of the United Nations, San Francisco, 1945, Article 2.
- **155.** UN Security Council, "Failure to Deliver Justice for Darfur Victims Cause for 'Great Regret', Says International Criminal Court Chief Prosecutor in Briefing Security Council", SC/12162 of 15 December 2015, https://www.un.org/press/en/2015/sc12162.doc.htm.
- 156. J. Trahan, "The Relationship between the International Criminal Court and the U.N. Security Council: Parameters and Best Practices", *Criminal Law Forum*, Vol.24, 2013, pp.417-473, https://doi.org/10.1007/ s10609-013-9213-9.
- 157. C.V. Steinert et al., "Spoilers of Peace: Pro-government Militias as Risk Factors for Conflict Recurrence", *Journal of Peace Research*, Vol.56(2), 2019, pp.249-263, https://doi.org/10.1177/0022343318800524.
- 158. Solidarity Peace Trust, National Youth Service Training 'Shaping Youths in a Truly Zimbabwean Manner': An Overview of Youth Militia Training and Activities in Zimbabwe, October 2000-August 2003, Johannesburg, 5 September 2003, http://solidaritypeacetrust.org/download/report-files/youth\_militia.pdf.
- **159.** IWPR (Institute for War and Peace Reporting), "Youths Coerced into Regime Militia: The Military Pressgangs Youths into Green Bomber Militias Geared to Enforcing ZANU PF Rule", London, IWPR, 2008, https://iwpr.net/global-voices/youths-coerced-regime-militia.
- 160. HRW (Human Rights Watch), "We Let Our Children Go Hungry to Pay': Abuses Related to the 2020 Election Levy in Burundi", Washington DC, HRW, 6 December 2019, https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/ files/report\_pdf/burundi1219\_web\_0.pdf.
- 161. UN Human Rights Council, 18 September 2017.
- 162. UN Human Rights Council, 6 June 2011.
- 163. S. Straus, "Darfur and the Genocide Debate", Foreign Affairs, January/February 2005, pp.123-133, https:// www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/sudan/2005-01-01/darfur-and-genocide-debate.
- 164. Koren, 2017.
- 165. J. Holliday, The Assad Regime: From Counterinsurgency to Civil War, Middle East Security Report No. 8, Washington DC, Institute for the Study of War, 2013, http://www.scpss.org/libs/spaw/uploads/files/ Reports/The\_Assad\_Regime\_From\_Counterinsurgency\_to\_Civil\_War.pdf.
- 166. US Holocaust Memorial Museum, "Hitler Youth", Holocaust Encyclopedia, Washington DC, https:// encyclopedia.ushmm.org/content/en/article/hitler-youth-2.
- 167. N.J. Mitchell et al., "The Impact of Pro-government Militias on Human Rights Violations", International Interactions, Vol.40(5), 2014, pp.812-836, https://doi.org/10.1080/03050629.2014.932783

- 168. UN Human Rights Council, Report of the Commission of Inquiry on Burundi, A/HRC/39/63 of 8 August 2018, https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/HRBodies/HRCouncil/CoIBurundi/ReportHRC39/A\_HRC\_39\_63\_ EN.pdf.
- 169. G.S. Becker, "Crime and Punishment: An Economic Approach", Journal of Political Economy, Vol.76(2), 1968, pp.169-217, https://doi.org/10.1086/259394.
- 170. M. Draca and S. Machin, "Crime and Economic Incentives", Annual Review of Economics, Vol.7, 2015, pp.389-408, https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-economics-080614-115808.
- 171. M. Bilewicz and J.R. Vollhardt, "Evil Transformations: Social-psychological Processes Underlying Genocide and Mass Killing", in A. Golec de Zavala and A. Cichocka (eds), *Social Psychology of Social Problems: The Intergroup Context*, New York, Palgrave Macmillan, 2013, pp.280-307.
- 172. J. Esteban et al., "Strategic Mass Killing", Journal of Political Economy, Vol.123(5), 2015, pp.1087-1132.
- 173. A. Lincoln, Collected Works of Abraham Lincoln, Vol. 3, Michigan, University of Michigan Digital Library Production Services, 1859, https://quod.lib.umich.edu/l/lincoln/lincoln3/1:98?rgn=div1;view=fulltext.
- **174.** BBC, "Nicaragua's Former Leader Jailed", 8 December 2003, http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/americas/3299289.stm.
- 175. Reuters, "Former El Salvador President Saca Gets Two-year Prison Term for Bribery", 20 September 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-elsalvador-court-saca/former-el-salvador-president-given-two-yearjail-term-for-bribery-idUSKBN1W436I.
- 176. B. Brooks, "Brazil's Ex-President Lula to Stand Trial for Corruption", Reuters, 20 September 2016, https:// www.reuters.com/article/us-brazil-corruption/brazils-ex-president-lula-to-stand-trial-for-corruptionidUSKCN11Q2QH.
- 177. B. Hans, "Jacob Zuma Must Stand Trial as Soon as Possible, Says the State", IOL, 23 November 2019, https:// www.iol.co.za/news/politics/jacob-zuma-must-stand-trial-as-soon-as-possible-says-the-state-37808607.
- 178. I. MacKinnon, "Former Thai PM Thaksin Found Guilty of Corruption", *The Guardian*, 21 October 2008, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2008/oct/21/thaksin-thailand-corruption.
- 179. D. Sebudubudu and K. Mooketsane, "Why Botswana Is a Deviant Case to the Natural Resource Curse", *African Review*, Vol.43(2), 2016, pp.84-96, http://www.journals.udsm.ac.tz/index.php/ar/article/ download/451/992.
- 180. IEP, 2018.
- 181. Mo Ibrahim Foundation, 2018 Ibrahim Index of African Governance: Index Report, London, Mo Ibrahim Foundation, 2018, https://mo-s3.ibrahim.foundation/u/2018/11/27173840/2018-Index-Report.pdf.
- **182.** Transparency International, 2019.
- 183. P. Nantulya, "Africa's Strategic Future: The Consequence of Ethical Leadership", Africa Center for Strategic Studies, 23 October 2015.
- 184. United Nations, "Message from H.E. Mr. Joseph Deiss, President of the 65th Session of the UN General Assembly, Nelson Mandela International Day", 18 July 2011, https://www.un.org/en/events/mandeladay/ events\_2011\_PGA.shtml.
- **185.** Mo Ibrahim Foundation, "Ibrahim Prize for Achievement in African Leadership", 2019, http://mo.ibrahim. foundation/prize/
- 186. The Nobel Prize, "Abiy Ahmed Ali: Facts", 26 February 2020, https://www.nobelprize.org/prizes/ peace/2019/abiy/facts/.
- 187. BBC, "Isabel dos Santos: Africa's Richest Woman 'Ripped off Angola'', 19 January 2020, https://www.bbc. com/news/world-africa-51128950.
- 188. U. Goñi, "Argentina: Ex-President Cristina Fernández Charged in Bribery Scandal", The Guardian, 17 September 2018, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/sep/17/cristina-fernandez-indictedargentina-president-corruption.
- 189. Reuters, "Wife of Ex-president of Honduras Convicted in Corruption Case", 21 August 2019, https://www. reuters.com/article/us-honduras-corruption/wife-of-ex-president-of-honduras-convicted-in-corruptioncase-idUSKCN1VB04K.
- 190. Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, "Former Kyrgyz President Atambaev Charged with Corruption, to Be Detained at Least until August 26", 9 August 2019, https://www.rferl.org/a/former-kyrgyz-presidentatambaev-charged-with-corruption-to-be-detained-at-least-until-august-26/30101302.html.
- 191. B. Palmer, "What Happens to Frozen Assets?: The U.S. Seized \$30 Billion from Qaddafi. Do We Get to Spend that Money?", Slate, 1 March 2011, https://slate.com/news-and-politics/2011/03/qaddafi-s-frozen-assets-total-30-billion-what-happens-to-that-money.html.
- 192. R. Maclean, "Nigeria's Ex-First Lady Hits out at Government's 'Witch-hunt' over Assets", *The Guardian*, 4 October 2017, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/oct/04/nigerias-ex-first-lady-hits-out-atgovernments-witch-hunt-over-assets.

- 193. A. Montoya, "Au Pérou, quatre ex-présidents impliqués dans l'affaire Odebrecht", *Le Monde*, 17 April 2019, https://www.lemonde.fr/international/article/2019/04/17/au-perou-quatre-ex-presidents-impliquesdans-l-affaire-odebrecht\_5451780\_3210.html.
- **194.** Associated Press, "Philippines Seizes £17.6m from Marcos Accounts", *The Guardian*, 12 February 2014, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/feb/12/philippines-seizes-marcos-accounts.
- **195.** D. Ba, "Senegal Jails Ex-president's Son for 6 Years for Corruption", Reuters, 23 March 2015, https://www. reuters.com/article/us-senegal-politics/senegal-jails-ex-presidents-son-for-6-years-for-corruptionidUSKBNoMJ16120150323.
- **196.** N. Ahmed and S. Magdy, "Ex-Sudan Strongman al-Bashir Gets 2 Years for Corruption", Associated Press, 14 December 2019, https://apnews.com/2a2f45b70211a25e0eb37ded2f4cdc6a.
- 197. Deutsche Welle, "Gambian Authorities Seize Ex-President Jammeh's Bank Accounts", 22 May 2017, https:// www.dw.com/en/gambian-authorities-seize-ex-president-jammehs-bank-accounts/a-38944380.
- 198. B. Rijkers et al., "All in the Family: State Capture in Tunisia", Policy Research Working Paper No. 6810, Washington DC, World Bank, March 2014.
- 199. M. Eckel, "Switzerland Says \$133 Million Belonging to Gulnara Karimova to Be Sent to Uzbekistan", Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, 24 June 2019, https://www.rferl.org/a/swiss-authorities-seize-133-millionbelonging-to-gulnara-karimova/30017188.html.
- 200. B. Rijkers et al., "All in the Family: A State Capture in Tunisia", Policy Research Working Paper No. 6810, Washington DC, World Bank, March 2014.
- 201. S. Bradley, "Switzerland Has 'Impressive Results' for Return of Dictator Funds", SWI Swissinfo.ch, 25 November 2016, https://www.swissinfo.ch/eng/illicit-assets\_switzerland-has-impressive-results-forreturn-of-dictator-funds/42707888; US Department of Justice, "U.S. Freezes More than \$458 Million Stolen by Former Nigerian Dictator in Largest Kleptocracy Forfeiture Action Ever Brought in the U.S.", 5 March 2014, https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/us-freezes-more-458-million-stolen-former-nigerian-dictatorlargest-kleptocracy-forfeiture.
- 202. HRW (Human Rights Watch), "Equatorial Guinea: President's Son Convicted of Laundering Millions", 29 October 2017, https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/10/29/equatorial-guinea-presidents-son-convictedlaundering-millions.
- 203. US Department of Justice, "U.S. Forfeits \$2.1 Million Worth of Property Purchased with Alleged Bribes Paid to the Family of the Former President of Taiwan", Press Release No. 12-1359, 14 November 2012, https:// www.justice.gov/opa/pr/us-forfeits-21-million-worth-property-purchased-alleged-bribes-paid-familyformer-president.
- 204. Reuters, "Portugal Prosecutor Orders Seizure of Isabel dos Santos Accounts", 11 February 2020, https:// www.reuters.com/article/us-angola-dossantos-portugal/portugal-prosecutor-orders-seizure-of-isabel-dossantos-accounts-idUSKBN2052B3.
- **205.** M. Frykberg, "Angola Recoups \$500m Frozen by HSBC", IOL, 11 April 2018, https://www.iol.co.za/ business-report/international/angola-recoups-500m-frozen-by-hsbc-14376109.

## **Geneva Papers Research Series**

- No.1 2011 G. P. Herd, "The Global Puzzle: Order in an Age of Primacy, Power-Shifts and Interdependence", 34p.
- No.2 2011 T. Tardy, "Cooperating to Build Peace: The UN-EU Inter-Institutional Complex", 36p.
- No.3 2011 M.-M. Ould Mohamedou, "The Rise and Fall of Al Qaeda: Lessons in Post-September 11 Transnational Terrorism", 39p.
- No.4 2011 A. Doss, "Great Expectations: UN Peacekeeping, Civilian Protection and the Use of Force", 43p.
- No.5 2012 P. Cornell, "Regional and International Energy Security Dynamics: Consequences for NATO's Search for an Energy Security Role", 43p.
- No.6 2012 M.-R. Djalili and T. Kellner, "Politique Régionale de l'Iran: Potentialités, Défis et Incertitudes", 40p.
- No.7 2012 G. Lindstrom, "Meeting the Cyber Security Challenge", 39p.
- No.8 2012 V. Christensen, "Virtuality, Perception and Reality in Myanmar's Democratic Reform", 35p.
- No.9 2012 T. Fitschen, "Taking the Rule of Law Seriously", 30p.
- No.10 2013 E. Kienle, "The Security Implications of the Arab Spring", 32p.
- No.11 2013 N. Melzer, "Human Rights Implications of the Usage of Drones and Unmanned Robots in Warfare", 75p.
- No.12 2013 A. Guidetti et al., "World Views: Negotiating the North Korean Nuclear Issue", 47p.
- No.13 2013 T. Sisk and M.-M. Ould Mohamedou, "Bringing Back Transitology: Democratisation in the 21st Century", 36p.
- No.14 2015 H. J. Roth, "The Dynamics of Regional Cooperation in Southeast Asia", 35p.
- No.15 2015 G. Galice, "Les Empires en Territoires et Réseaux", 42p.
- No.16 2015 S. C. P. Hinz, "The Crisis of the Intermediate-range Nuclear Forces Treaty in the Global Context", 36p.
- No.17 2015 H. J. Roth, "Culture An Underrated Element in Security Policy", 40p.
- No.18 2016 D. Esfandiary and M. Finaud, "The Iran Nuclear Deal: Distrust and Verify", 44p.
- No.19 2016 S. Martin, "Spying in a Transparent World: Ethics and Intelligence in the 21st Century", 42p.
- No.20 2016 A. Burkhalter, "Définir le Terrorisme: Défis et Pratiques", 50p.
- No.21 2017 M. Finaud, "'Humanitarian Disarmament': Powerful New Paradigm or Naive Utopia?", 48p.
- No.22 2017 S. Aboul Enein, "Cyber Challenges in the Middle East", 49p.
- No.23 2019 Tobias Vestner, "Prohibitions and Export Assessment: Tracking Implementation of the Arms Trade Treaty", 28p.

- No.24 2019 Mathias Bak, Kristoffer Nilaus Tarp and Dr. Christina Schori Liang, "Defining the Concept of 'Violent Extremism", 32p.
- No.25 2020 Cholpon Orozobekova and Marc Finaud, "Regulating and Limiting the Proliferation of Armed Drones: Norms and Challenges", 47p.

## Where knowledge meets experience

## **Geneva Centre for Security Policy - GCSP**

Maison de la paix Chemin Eugène-Rigot 2D P.O. Box 1295 CH-1211 Geneva 1 Tel: + 41 22 730 96 00 Fax: + 41 22 730 96 49 E-mail: info@gcsp.ch www.gcsp.ch

